



RESEARCH PAPER NO. 6, 2010-11

8 October 2010

Multiculturalism: a review of Australian policy statements and recent debates in Australia and overseas

Elsa Koleth Social Policy Section

Executive summary

- Multiculturalism has been a contested policy and concept since its introduction in Australia in
 the 1970s. While maintaining some core principles, in the three decades since its introduction,
 federal multicultural policy statements have evolved in response to changing government
 priorities and responses to the challenges facing Australian society. While Australian
 multicultural policy has its roots in government responses to the post-settlement issues facing
 migrants, through the 1980s and 1990s policy was articulated more broadly as an element of
 Australia's nation building narratives. Today all Australian States and Territories have active
 policies and programs dealing with multiculturalism.
- Australia's last federal multicultural policy statement was issued in 2003 and intended to apply
 until 2006, with no new federal multicultural policy statements being issued since. In the past
 ten years, at the national level multiculturalism has been subjected to criticism in public and
 political debate, with some expressions of support for earlier policies of assimilation and
 integration.
- Australian public and political debate about multiculturalism in the last decade has been
 significantly impacted upon by issues that have had international resonance. Chief among these
 has been concern about the global threat of terrorism and the challenges of ensuring social
 cohesion in societies characterised by ethno-cultural diversity. While these issues have
 manifested in different ways in immigrant-receiving countries in Europe, North America and in
 the United Kingdom in many cases public debates have questioned the limits of multiculturalism
 and governments have heightened their regulation of integration, citizenship and immigration.
- As global migration increases in scale and complexity Australia, like many countries in the world, will continue to be faced with the challenges of constructively engaging the policy frameworks it has established in building a multicultural society, while finding innovative approaches to deal with the increasingly complex nature of contemporary diversity.

Contents

Introduction	1
Background	1
PART ONE	4
The evolution of multiculturalism as Australian Government policy	4
Australia's multicultural policy statements	7
National Agenda for a Multicultural Australia, 1989	9
New Agenda for Multicultural Australia, 1999	12
Multicultural Australia: United in Diversity—Updating the 1999 New Agenda for Multicultural Australia: Strategic directions for 2003-2006	14
Multicultural policy and the Labor Government after 2007	17
The People of Australia: The Australian Multicultural Advisory Council's statement on cultural diversity and recommendations to government, 2010	18
State and territory multicultural policies	20
New South Wales	20
Victoria	22
South Australia	2 3
Queensland	24
Western Australia	24
Tasmania	25
Northern Territory	25
Australian Capital Territory	26
PART TWO	27
Recent debates about multiculturalism	27
Australia	28
Hansonism and the late 1990s	29
Asylum seeker debates	30
Post-September 11	31
'Australian values' and the shift away from multiculturalism	32
Contemporary challenges	36
North America	20

The impact of September 11 and contemporary debates	41
Europe and the United Kingdom	44
Approaches to migrant integration	44
The 'crisis of integration'	46
Conclusion	54
Appendix 1: Key Australian Government statements and reports	56
Appendix 2: Key Australian Government multicultural institutions	58
Appendix 3: State and territory government websites and reports	59
Annendix 4: Key references and resources	62

Acknowledgments

The author would like to thank Dr James Jupp and colleagues Dr Luke Buckmaster and Dr Mark Rodrigues for their insightful comments and assistance in the preparation of this paper.

Introduction

From its genesis as a policy framework to respond to the needs of immigrants, multiculturalism became a concept that articulated the character of the growing ethno-cultural diversity of society in the latter decades of the twentieth century. Always contested, multiculturalism and the ethno-cultural diversity that it symbolises have become increasingly controversial and subject to scrutiny in response to the security and social challenges of the early twenty-first century. This paper provides an overview of Australia's federal multicultural policies, briefly draws attention to state and territory multicultural policy frameworks, and reviews some key issues in recent public debates about multiculturalism in Australia and overseas, with a focus on post-immigration multiculturalism.

Part One of the paper reviews the evolution of Australia's federal multicultural policies between their introduction in the 1970s up to the period of the 2010 federal election. It is largely descriptive and is intended to identify key policy statements and reports surrounding government policy statements.

Part Two of the paper highlights prominent issues in public debates about multiculturalism and ethno-cultural diversity through a review of relevant literature and media commentary. The discussion focuses on issues in public debates in the last ten years, because—while the challenges of the past decade may, in many cases, have roots in the policies, practices and issues of previous decades—the events and concerns catalysing public debate in the past decade have profoundly changed the way in which society has engaged with the concept of multiculturalism. While Part Two focuses in greatest detail on public discourse in Australia, it also touches, albeit briefly, upon issues facing some comparable immigrant-receiving countries in North America and Europe. Part Two broadens the discussion of multiculturalism beyond Australia in recognition of the fact that the issues, events, and even rhetoric, that have animated Australian debates about multiculturalism, particularly in the past ten years, transcend national borders and have reverberated in various forms in other parts of the world. While there continue to be significant differences amongst the countries discussed there are also some interesting parallels. As global migration increases in scale and complexity Australia is one among many nations that are faced with the challenges of responding effectively and imaginatively to the increasing diversity of contemporary societies.

The Appendices to the paper contain a list of key Australian Government statements and reports, key Australian multicultural institutions, state and territory government documents and websites, and a list of key references and resources used in the paper.

Background

Multiculturalism was a concept and policy devised to respond to the increasing ethno-cultural diversity of Australian society resulting from mass immigration in the decades following World War II, and the abandonment of racially restricted immigration policies in the 1960s, in a way that

overcame the limitations of previous approaches of assimilation and integration.¹ Since the establishment of Australia's first Department of Immigration in 1945, the focus of government policy on immigrant settlement and public discourse about the resulting ethno-cultural diversity of society has fluctuated—shifting in emphasis from assimilation and integration to multiculturalism, and, in recent times, a return to assimilation and integration.

Assimilation policies of the 1940s and 1950s required new arrivals to learn English, adopt Australian cultural practices and become indistinguishable from the Australian-born population as quickly as possible. By the late 1960s, government policy had moved towards a policy of integration, reflecting a greater awareness of the difficulties faced by new migrants and an acceptance of the possibility that migrants could integrate successfully in Australian society without losing their national identities completely. Echoing developments in other immigrant-receiving countries, notably Canada, by the late 1970s there was a growing acceptance of broader expressions of cultural diversity or 'multiculturalism' within Australian society.

Over time the term 'multiculturalism' has come to refer to the demographic reality of cultural diversity, a set of policies and policy orientations, as well as a concept which articulates a normative ideal or ideals about society. Multiculturalism has served a variety of goals over the years, including, the pursuit of social justice, the recognition of identities and appreciation of diversity, the integration of migrants, nation-building, and attempts to achieve and maintain social cohesion.

From its inception, multiculturalism has been a contested policy and concept, both in Australia and overseas, with detractors often criticising it as a divisive policy and a concept that was allegedly lacking in substance and precision. Government and other services established under multicultural policies have played a significant role in facilitating the settlement of immigrants, and many elements of the service infrastructure have endured despite the controversy surrounding the concept. In the past decade or so, in Australia, as well as a number of prominent immigrant-receiving countries in North America and Europe, the concept of multiculturalism has come under criticism. In both public and government arenas, debate on the benefits of integration and assimilation has re-emerged.

Public discourse on the concept and policy of multiculturalism, and ethno-cultural diversity more broadly, have variously evolved in accordance with the particular historical and political foundations of the countries referred to in this paper. In the settler societies of Australia, the United States and Canada public discourse on multiculturalism is mediated by the particular settlement histories of each of those countries. A crucial element of cultural and race relations in each of those countries is the historical treatment of Indigenous peoples and their contemporary place and welfare in these

^{1.} Department of Immigration and Citizenship (DIAC), 'Abolition of the 'White Australia Policy'', *Fact Sheet no.8*, DIAC, Canberra, 10 September 2009, viewed 5 October 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/fact-sheets/08abolition.htm

See, for example, B Galligan and W Roberts, Australian multiculturalism: its rise and demise, paper presented to the Australasian Political Studies Association Conference, University of Tasmania, Hobart, 29 September–1 October 2003, viewed 10 July 2010,

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FIPUA6%22

societies. As recognised, for example in the Australian context by the Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC), discussions on multiculturalism must necessarily include Indigenous Australians and include engagement with issues of reconciliation.³ However, as indicated in Part One of this paper, attempts to bring Indigenous issues within the rubric of multiculturalism in a policy context have been controversial.⁴ Some academic commentators caution that to conflate issues facing Indigenous Australians with those facing Australians of migrant background in this way not only fails to appreciate the origins and basis of multicultural policy in Australia, but also fails to recognise the unique consideration due to Indigenous peoples as the first peoples of the land.⁵ This paper is primarily concerned with issues of ethno-cultural diversity resulting from immigration, but recognises that no national conversation about multiculturalism is complete without the inclusion of Indigenous people and appreciation of the issues that they face.

While the policy of multiculturalism was first introduced in Australia at a federal level, Australian state and territory governments have subsequently developed their own multicultural policy frameworks. A significant proportion of multicultural policy development and implementation now occurs at the state and territory level and a great deal of work is also undertaken at the grassroots level, by community organisations and non-government organisations (NGOs). Part One briefly discusses multicultural policies at the state and territory level, with a focus on multicultural policy in NSW and Victoria. However, it is beyond the scope of the present paper to provide a detailed account of multicultural policy development and practice in each of the Australian states and territories, and the proliferation of multicultural initiatives at the grassroots level.

G Innes (Race Discrimination Commissioner), Commissioner appears before CERD Committee at the UN, media release, Sydney, 11 August 2010, viewed 30 August 2010, http://www.hreoc.gov.au/about/media/speeches/race/2010/20100811_CERD.html

^{4.} G Tavan, John Howard's multicultural paradox, paper presented at the John Howard's Decade Conference, Australian National University, Canberra, 3–4 March 2006, 3 March 2006, p. 6, viewed 10 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FIMYI6%22.

^{5.} See, for example, D Ivison, 'Multiculturalism and resentment' in G Levey (ed.), *Political Theory & Australian Multiculturalism*, Berghahn Books, New York, 2008, p. 146; A Jakubowicz, 'Multiculturalism in Australia: apogee or nadir?', *Canadian Diversity*, vol. 4, no. 1, p. 17.

^{6.} J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2007, p. 99. For an indication of the increasing engagement of the NGO sector in the planning and delivery of human services see for example, Community Relations Commission for a multicultural NSW (CRC), 2009 Community Relations Report, NSW Government, March 2010, p. 19, viewed 21 September 2010, http://www.crc.nsw.gov.au/legislation and policy/community relations report/2010

PART ONE

The evolution of multiculturalism as Australian Government policy

In 1945, the Curtin Government established Australia's first Department of Immigration in order to manage the post-war immigration of migrants and displaced persons. In the early post-war period, migrants and refugees were expected to assimilate and blend into the population as quickly as possible. The Government's assimilation policies were based on an assumption that this would not be difficult for new arrivals given time. Settlement assistance was limited to the provision of migrant hostels and some language tuition. 8

By the 1960s and 1970s, the focus on 'assimilation' was replaced by a focus on 'integration', and then on to 'multiculturalism' in recognition of the challenges facing migrants in settling into Australian society and acceptance that new arrivals may not want to lose their cultural identity. ⁹ Building on the easing of racially restricted immigration in the 1960s a universal admissions policy and an end to White Australia were also announced in 1973. ¹⁰ These developments gained legislative weight through the Commonwealth Parliament's enactment of the *Racial Discrimination Act* in 1975, which aimed to implement Australia's obligations under the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (1969) by prohibiting racial and other forms of discrimination. ¹¹

Multiculturalism was first presented as the basis for migrant settlement, welfare and social-cultural policy in Australia in a 1973 speech entitled *A Multi-Cultural Society for the Future*, delivered by the Minister for Immigration under the Whitlam Government, Al Grassby. ¹² This was the first time the term 'multi-cultural society' was used in an official Australian Government policy statement. ¹³ However, academic, Mark Lopez argues that multiculturalism had a precarious status as ministerial policy because Grassby had not attempted to change the Labor Party's immigration policy, and the

Department of Immigration and Citizenship (DIAC), 'Department of Immigration and Citizenship', Fact Sheet no. 3,
DIAC, Canberra, January 2010, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/fact-sheets/03department.htm

^{8.} Department of Immigration and Multicultural and Indigenous Affairs (DIMIA), 'The Policy Context' in *Report on the Review of Settlement Services for Migrants and Humanitarian Entrants*, chapter 1,DIMIA, Canberra, 2003, pp. 23–35, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/publications/settle/ pdf/chap01web.pdf

^{9.} Ibid.; DIAC, 'The Evolution of Australia's Multicultural Policy', *Fact Sheet no. 6*, DIAC, Canberra, June 2007, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/fact-sheets/06evolution.htm

^{10.} DIAC, 'Abolition of the 'White Australia Policy'', op. cit.; Australian Government, *Our nation: multicultural Australia and the 21*st *century*, Office of Multicultural Affairs (Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet), Canberra, 1995, p. 40.

^{11.} Racial Discrimination Act 1975 (Cth) cited in M Lopez, *The origins of multiculturalism in Australian politics 1945–1975,* Melbourne University Press, Carlton South, 2000, p. 452. Another significant piece of legislation enacted in this period was the *Australian Citizenship Act 1973* (Cth).

^{12.} A Grassby, 'A Multi-Cultural Society for the Future', speech to the Cairnmillar Institute's Symposium Strategy: Australia for Tomorrow, Melbourne, 11 August 1973, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/grassby 1.pdf

^{13.} M Lopez, The origins of multiculturalism in Australian politics 1945–1975, op. cit., p. 245.

policy direction outlined in his speech was not officially confirmed by the Whitlam Government or the Labor Party. ¹⁴ Nevertheless, Lopez argues that by the end of 1973 four of the six state Migrant Taskforce Committees:

... had introduced a wide range of multiculturalist ideas, concepts and policies into the advisory system that the Minister had established to provide a reform agenda to address migrant settlement and welfare problems. ¹⁵

In a Liberal Party policy statement, *The Way Ahead*, released on 30 April 1974, then Opposition spokesperson for Labour and Immigration, Malcolm Fraser, also invoked the concept of multiculturalism:

... the Liberal and Country parties recognise that there is a need to overcome the complex problems confronting migrants, especially non-English speaking migrants, who already live in the multi-cultural society of today's Australia. ¹⁶

Lopez argues that by this point, Fraser, who took an interest in immigrant and ethnic affairs and was politically and morally predisposed to cultural pluralism, had adopted multiculturalism as a model on which to found migrant settlement and welfare policy. ¹⁷ On 20 March 1974, Fraser became the first person to use the term 'multi-cultural society' in parliament. ¹⁸ Despite criticising Grassby's speech, *A Multi-Cultural Society for the Future*, for lacking substance, he characterised the ideological content as 'essentially hopeful'. ¹⁹ When he became Prime Minister in November 1975, Fraser's support for the concept of multiculturalism, which was first promoted during the Whitlam Government, saw the establishment of a degree of bipartisan support for multiculturalism. ²⁰

In a 1977 submission to the Australian Population and Immigration Council, entitled *Australia as a Multicultural Society*, the Australian Ethnic Affairs Council, appointed by the Fraser Government, articulated the first official definition of multiculturalism in an approach they called 'cultural

^{14.} Ibid., p. 254.

^{15.} Ibid., p. 255.

^{16.} Liberal Party of Australia, *The Way Ahead: With a Liberal Country Party Government*, Liberal Party policy document, Canberra, 1974, p. 103, cited in M Lopez, *The origins of multiculturalism in Australian politics 1945–1975*, op. cit., pp. 259–260.

^{17.} M Lopez, *The origins of multiculturalism in Australian politics 1945–1975,* op. cit., p. 257.

^{18.} M Fraser, 'Matters of public importance: Australia's immigration policy', House of Representatives, *Debates*, 20 March 1974, p. 634, viewed 17 August 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22hansard80%2Fhansardr80%2F1974 -03-20%2F0080%22

^{19.} M Lopez, *The origins of multiculturalism in Australia politics* 1945–1975, op. cit., p. 261.

Ibid., pp. 260–261.; See for example, M Fraser, Multiculturalism: Australia's unique achievement, Inaugural address on multiculturalism to the Institute of Multicultural Affairs (AIMA), 30 November 1981, The Malcolm Fraser Collection at the University of Melbourne, 19 August 2008, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.unimelb.edu.au/malcolmfraser/speeches/nonparliamentary/multiculturalism.html

pluralism', based on the principles of social cohesion, equality of opportunity and cultural identity.²¹ The submission concluded:

In our view, an acceptance of the multicultural nature of Australian society implies that government and established institutions acknowledge the validity of ethnic cultures and respond in terms of ethnic beliefs, values and customs ... What we believe Australia should be working towards is not a oneness, but a unity, not a similarity, but a composite, not a melting pot but a voluntary bond of dissimilar people sharing a common political and institutional structure. ²²

In the context of decreasing migration from European countries, and increased acceptance of refugees from South-East Asia, the Fraser Government announced the Review of Post-Arrival Programs and Services to Migrants on 31 August 1977 and asked Frank Galbally, a prominent Melbourne barrister, to be the Review chairperson. As Prime Minister Malcolm Fraser explained:

We established it in the light of our concern to ensure that the changing needs of migrants are being met as effectively as possible. We asked the Review to have regard to our Federalism policy and our objective of supporting the enterprise and dedication of community groups who provide programs and services to migrants ... we recognise the special needs which migrants, particularly the non-English speaking and the more recently arrived, have in settling here. It was for this reason we established the Review.²³

The Review was tasked with examining and reporting on the effectiveness of programs and services for migrants which were funded by the Commonwealth and provided by non-government organisations, and to identify areas of need. The resulting Galbally Report, presented to parliament by Malcolm Fraser in April 1978 and subsequently seen as a watershed in the development of multicultural policy, identified multiculturalism as a key concept for the future development of government immigration policy. ²⁴ The Galbally Report identified the right of all Australians to maintain their culture without fear of prejudice and identified the need to provide special services and programs for all migrants to ensure equality of access and provision. ²⁵ The Galbally Report provided a program of action based on the following guiding principles:

The Australian Ethnic Affairs Council, Australia as a multicultural society, submission to the Australian Population and Immigration Council on the Green Paper, Immigration Policies and Australia's Population, Australian Government Publishing Service, Canberra, 1977, pp. 1–2 and 4–19, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/auscouncilpop 2.pdf

^{22.} Ibid., p. 14; J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., pp. 82–83.

^{23.} Commonwealth of Australia, 'Statement by the Prime Minister, the Right Honourable Malcolm Fraser, April 1978', in Background to the Review of Post Arrival Programs and Services for Migrants, Canberra, Commonwealth Government Printer, 1978, p. 2, viewed 20 August 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/fraser-2.pdf

^{24.} Ibid.; Review of Post Arrival Programs and Services for Migrants, *Migrant Services and Programs*, Canberra, Australian Government Publishing Service, 1978, pp. 3–13, and 15–28, viewed 20 August 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/galbally_1.pdf; J Jupp, *From White Australia to Woomera*, op. cit., p. 84.

^{25.} National Multicultural Advisory Council (NMAC), *Australian multiculturalism for a new century: towards inclusiveness,* NMAC, Canberra, vol. 1, Appendix, p. 103, 1999, DIAC website, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/publications/multicultural/nmac/report.pdf

- (a) all members of our society must have equal opportunity to realise their full potential and must have equal access to programs and services;
- (b) every person should be able to maintain his or her culture without prejudice or disadvantage and should be encouraged to understand and embrace other cultures;
- (c) needs of migrants should, in general, be met by programs and services available to the whole community but special services and programs are necessary at present to ensure equality of access and provision;
- (d) services and programs should be designed and operated in full consultation with clients, and self-help should be encouraged as much as possible with a view to helping migrants to become self-reliant quickly.²⁶

In his response to the Galbally Report, Prime Minister Fraser stated:

The Government agrees with the general conclusions of the Review. It agrees Australia is at a critical stage in developing a cohesive, united, multicultural nation. It agrees there is a need to change the direction of its services to migrants and that further steps to encourage multiculturalism are needed.²⁷

Australia's multicultural policy statements

In 1978, following the Galbally Report on the Review of Post-Arrival Programs and Services to Migrants, there was a shift in the government policy framework for responding to migrant settlement and resulting cultural and linguistic diversity, towards multiculturalism. Adoption of the recommendations of the Galbally Report by the Fraser Government led to the expansion of existing settlement services, such as English language teaching, on-arrival accommodation and orientation assistance, interpreting and translating services, assistance with overseas qualifications recognition, as well as the establishment of multicultural resource centres to enable ethnic communities and voluntary agencies to cater to the welfare needs of migrants.

Fraser also identified the broader societal goal of promoting multiculturalism as part of his Government's response to the Galbally Report:

^{26.} Review of Post Arrival Programs and Services for Migrants, Migrant Services and Programs, op. cit., pp. 1–2.

^{27.} Commonwealth of Australia, 'Statement by the Prime Minister, the Right Honourable Malcolm Fraser, April 1978', op. cit., p. 2.

^{28.} DIMIA, 'The Policy Context', op. cit.

^{29.} Ibid, p. 29.

The Government accepts that it is now essential to give significant further encouragement to develop a multicultural attitude in Australian society. It will foster the retention of the cultural heritage of different ethnic groups and promote intercultural understanding.³⁰

Recognising that education was a key element in achieving this goal, Fraser committed funding to the development of multicultural and community language education programs in schools. In addition, the Fraser Government established the Australian Institute of Multicultural Affairs (AIMA) to engage in and commission research and to advise the Commonwealth on multicultural issues; extended ethnic radio services and grants to ethnic community organisations; and established the Special Broadcasting Service (SBS).³¹

State and territory governments also established Ethnic Affairs Commissions and Migrant Settlement Councils following the Galbally Report, with the 1980s as a whole being a decade which saw the significant consolidation of multicultural policies and institutions. ³² In 1982 the Australian Council on Population and Ethnic Affairs, published a policy paper entitled Multiculturalism for all Australians in recognition of the 'widespread uncertainty in the public mind about the meaning of multiculturalism for Australian society'. 33 The paper attempted to counter doubts about the relevance of multiculturalism to the nation as a whole by framing multiculturalism as 'much more than the provision of special services to minority ethnic groups' but rather a 'way of looking at Australian society' that 'involves living together with an awareness of cultural diversity'. 34 The Council advocated a form of multiculturalism set in a cohesive society with a 'common commitment to social and national ideals'. 35 The Council expanded the Ethnic Affairs Council's 1977 formulation of multiculturalism by adding a fourth principle to the principles of social cohesion, cultural identity and equality of opportunity and access: 'equal responsibility for, commitment to and participation in society'. 36 The fourth principle was added to signify that while minority ethnic groups were expected to have a primary loyalty to Australia '[t]he success of multiculturalism in Australia relies on participation by all Australians'. 37

^{30.} Commonwealth of Australia, 'Statement by the Prime Minister, the Right Honourable Malcolm Fraser, April 1978', op. cit., pp. 6–7.

^{31.} Ibid.; DIMIA, 'The Policy Context', op. cit., p. 29.

^{32.} See the section entitled 'State and territory multicultural policies' below. I am grateful to Dr. James Jupp for this point.

^{33.} Australian Council on Population and Ethnic Affairs (ACPEA), *Multiculturalism for all Australians—our developing nationhood*, Australian Government Publishing Service, Canberra, 1982, p. 2. The ACPEA was formed in 1981 as a result of a merger between the Australian Population and Immigration Council, the Australian Refugee Council and the Australian Ethnic Affairs Council and was tasked with advising the Minister for Immigration and Ethnic Affairs on matters within his responsibility.

^{34.} Ibid., p. 17.

^{35.} Ibid, pp. 1, 2.

^{36.} Ibid., p. 12.

^{37.} Ibid, p. 25.

National Agenda for a Multicultural Australia, 1989

The Hawke Labor Government introduced a number of cuts to government programs in the mid1980s, including the abolition of the AIMA in 1986. 38 However, the Hawke Government also
introduced a number of new multicultural policy initiatives such as an Access and Equity Strategy to
improve access to government services and programs by people of non-English speaking
backgrounds, and the establishment of the Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission
(HREOC). 39 Among the key developments of this period, recommendations from the 1986 Review of
Migrant and Multicultural Programs and Services, chaired by Dr James Jupp, led to the establishment
of the Office of Multicultural Affairs (OMA) within the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet to
act as a central coordinating agency for multicultural policy. 40 The Review Committee also advocated
the strengthening and expansion of the Access and Equity Strategy, a recommendation which was in
the same year endorsed in an AIMA report entitled *Future Directions for Multiculturalism*. 41

By the late 1980s Australia had a high migrant intake which included significant numbers of new arrivals from Asian and Middle-Eastern countries. ⁴² It was in this context that in 1988 the Committee to Advise on Australia's Immigration Policies, chaired by Dr Stephen FitzGerald, released its report entitled, *Immigration: a Commitment to Australia*, warning of a 'clear and present need for urgent immigration reform'. ⁴³ Among its findings the Committee found that the philosophy of multiculturalism was not widely understood and the 'ensuing uninformed debate' was 'damaging the cause it seeks to serve':

Confusion and mistrust of multiculturalism, focussing on the suspicion that it drove immigration policy, was very broadly articulated. Many people, from a variety of occupational and cultural backgrounds, perceived it as divisive. The majority of these people also expressed concern about immigrants' commitment to Australia and to Australian principles and institutions. 44

^{38.} G Tavan, John Howard's multicultural paradox, op.cit., p. 5. See also, A Jakubowicz, Auditing multiculturalism: the Australian empire a generation after Galbally, Address to the Annual Conference of the Federation of Ethnic Communities Councils of Australia, Melbourne, 4 December 2003, p. 5. See also, AlMA, Future Directions for Multiculturalism – Final report of the Council of AlMA, AlMA, Melbourne, 1986, pp. 7–13, viewed 15 September 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/multinst-3.pdf

^{39.} Australian Government, Our nation: multicultural Australia and the 21st century, op. cit., p. 40.

^{40.} Review of Migrant and Multicultural Programs and Services, Committee for Stage 1 (Jupp Report), *Don't settle for less*– *Report of the Committee: Summary*, Canberra, Australian Government Publishing Service, 1986, pp. 7, 14, viewed

15 September 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/jupp_3.pdf

^{41.} AIMA, Future Directions for Multiculturalism – Final report of the Council of AIMA, op. cit., p. 6.

^{42.} DIMIA, 'The Policy Context', op. cit., p. 29. See also, A Markus, J Jupp and P McDonald, *Australia's immigration revolution*, Allen & Unwin, Crows Nest, 2009, p. 97.

^{43.} Committee to Advise on Australia's Immigration Policies, *Immigration: a commitment to Australia* (S FitzGerald, chair), Australian Government Publishing Service, Canberra, 1988, p. 1. The Committee was established to enquire into and report on Australia's immigration policies, and reported to the Minister for Immigration, Local Government and Ethnic Affairs.

^{44.} Committee to Advise on Australia's Immigration Policies, 'Foreword' from *Immigration: A commitment to Australia*, op. cit., pp. xi–xvi, viewed 20 August, 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/fitzgerald 2.pdf

The FitzGerald Report argued that the need for a sharper economic focus in the selection of immigrants is the most central issue in immigration reform. ⁴⁵ The Report also suggested that the government needed to more strongly affirm Australian identity in order to render multiculturalism less threatening or divisive to the community. ⁴⁶

In the same year the initial bipartisanship that had characterised the introduction of a multicultural framework was effectively broken when then Opposition Leader, John Howard, called for the abandonment of the term multiculturalism, and a focus on 'One Australia' that:

respects our cultural diversity and acknowledges that we are drawn from many parts of the world but requires of all of us a loyalty to Australia at all times and to her institutions and her values and her traditions which transcends loyalty to any other set of values anywhere in the world. 47

Some of the issues raised in the FitzGerald Report were manifested in the Hawke Government's 1989 multicultural policy statement, the *National Agenda for a Multicultural Australia*. ⁴⁸ The *National Agenda* sought to provide a clear definition of multicultural policy as 'a necessary response to the reality of Australia's cultural diversity'. ⁴⁹ While continuing to endorse the need to both respect cultural diversity and further assist new migrants to settle in the country, the *National Agenda* also expressed a commitment to economic efficiency, indicated that pluralism was limited by the need for 'an overriding and unifying commitment to Australia', and framed multiculturalism as applying to all Australians. ⁵⁰ The *National Agenda* defined the fundamental principles of multiculturalism based on three rights and three obligations:

- The right to cultural identity (expressing and sharing one's individual cultural heritage, including
 their language and religion); social justice (equality of treatment and opportunity, and the
 removal of barriers of race, ethnicity, culture, religion, language, gender or place of birth); and
 economic efficiency (the need to maintain, develop and utilise effectively the skills and talents of
 all Australians).
- The obligation to have an overriding and unifying commitment to Australia, to its interests and future first and foremost; to accept the basic structures and principles of Australia; and to accept that the right to express one's own culture and beliefs involves a reciprocal responsibility to accept the right of others to express their views and values.⁵¹

^{45.} Ibid.

^{46.} Committee to Advise on Australia's Immigration Policies, Immigration: a commitment to Australia, op. cit., p. 11.

^{47.} J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., p. 106; B Galligan and W Roberts, Australian multiculturalism: its rise and demise, op.cit., p. 11.

^{48.} Australian Government (Office of Multicultural Affairs), *National Agenda for a Multicultural Australia*, Australian Government Publishing Service, Canberra, July 1989, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/publications/pdf/na-multicultural-australia-sharing-our-future.pdf

^{49.} Ibid., pp. vii and xi.

^{50.} G Tavan, John Howard's multicultural paradox, op. cit., p. 5.

^{51.} NMAC, Australian multiculturalism for a new century: towards inclusiveness, op. cit., p. 105.

The initiatives announced by the Hawke Government as part of the new policy included: the establishment of a National Office of Overseas Skills Recognition; expansion of the Government's Access and Equity Strategy beyond immigrants to address all groups encountering racial, religious, cultural or linguistic barriers to accessing government services; continued and expanded support for English language teaching and second language learning; and a community relations campaign to address ethnic diversity and social cohesion issues. ⁵² The *National Agenda* also committed to examining the desirability of an Australian Multiculturalism Act 'to define the principles and, quite explicitly, to set the limits to multiculturalism', and to provide a legislative basis for the Government's Access and Equity strategy. ⁵³ Despite strong support from the Federation of Ethnic Communities Councils (FECCA), parliamentary support for such an initiative looked unlikely and legislation was not pursued. ⁵⁴

Academic, Gwenda Tavan, has described the years of the Hawke and Keating Labor Governments between 1986 and 1996 as being characterised by the expansion of multicultural programs, strong efforts to place multiculturalism within a nationalist narrative where cultural diversity and tolerance were part of Australian national identity, as well the strengthening of relationships between ethnic communities and the Commonwealth and state Labor governments. ⁵⁵ In addition to the creation of new bodies like the OMA and HREOC, this period also included the establishment of the Bureau of Immigration, Multicultural and Population Research (BIMPR) to conduct research to inform policy-makers, and the establishment of the National Multicultural Advisory Council (NMAC) in July 1994 to advise on multicultural issues. ⁵⁶ As part of attempts in the *National Agenda* to expand multiculturalism beyond its focus on migrant settlement issues and articulate the relevance of multiculturalism for all Australians, government multicultural policies in this period also addressed issues concerning Indigenous Australians and the relationship between Indigenous and non-Indigenous Australians as part of the reconciliation process. ⁵⁷ However, the inclusion of Indigenous issues within the rubric of multicultural policy was controversial as Indigenous Australians wished to

^{52.} Australian Government (Office of Multicultural Affairs), *National Agenda for a Multicultural Australia*, op. cit., ix–x; Australian Government, *Our nation: multicultural Australia and the 21*st century, op. cit., p. 40.

^{53.} Ibid., x

^{54.} J Jupp, From white Australia to Woomera, op. cit., p. 88.

^{55.} G Tavan, *John Howard's multicultural paradox*, op. cit., p. 5. See also, J Jupp, *From white Australia to Woomera*, op. cit., p. 91.

^{56.} G Tavan, *John Howard's multicultural paradox*, op. cit., p. 5. The Bureau for Immigration Research was established by the Hawke Government in 1989 in response to a recommendation of the FitzGerald Report. It was established to be an independent, professional research body within the Department of Immigration and Ethnic Affairs and reported to the Minister for Immigration and Ethnic Affairs, J Jupp and M Kabala (eds), *The Politics of Australian Immigration*, Bureau of Immigration Research, Australian Government Publishing Service, Melbourne, 1993, p. 13. The NMAC was established by the Keating Government as an advisory body on multicultural policies to the Prime Minister and the Minister Assisting the Prime Minister for Multicultural Affairs. One of the first tasks of the NMAC was to review the implementation of the 1989 National Agenda and update the Agenda, NMAC, *Multicultural Australia: the next steps*, Volume 1, NMAC, Australian Government Publishing Service, Canberra, 1995, p. v.

^{57.} Australian Government (Office of Multicultural Affairs), *National Agenda for a Multicultural Australia*, op. cit.; Australian Government, *Our nation: multicultural Australia and the 21*st *century*, op. cit., p. 24.

be recognised as having a special place in Australian society as the first peoples, and did not necessarily agree with being subsumed into the same category as other ethnic communities. 58

Despite the growth of multicultural programs in this period, the social justice objectives of multicultural policy were undermined by evidence of persisting structural inequalities and injustices facing particular migrant communities as well as enduring disadvantage faced by Indigenous Australians. 59 The NMAC released a report entitled *Multicultural Australia: the next steps* in June 1995, which attempted to go beyond the 1989 National Agenda to address the 'vision' that 'all Australians participate in the major public institutions and processes of society to the level of their capacity and interest and, where appropriate, these institutions and processes reflect the cultural diversity of society'. 60 The Keating Government in its response to the NMAC Report articulated a 'Multicultural Compact' which set out to provide 'a clear, simple statement of the policy for the benefit of all Australians, and sets out the balance of rights and obligations between individuals and the community in a multicultural society'. ⁶¹ The Compact echoed the National Agenda of 1989 by characterising multicultural policy as including three dimensions: cultural identity, social justice and productive diversity. 62 Among the initiatives announced by the Government in its response to the Report, the Government committed to 'increase the percentage of non-English speaking background and indigenous Commonwealth appointees on its boards and advisory boards, setting a target figure of 15% for the year 2000' to 'better reflect the cultural diversity of Australia and broaden participation in decision-making'. 63 However, the defeat of the Keating Labor government in the 1996 federal election meant that this and other multicultural policy commitments were not implemented.64

New Agenda for Multicultural Australia, 1999

The Coalition Government that won the 1996 federal election was led by Prime Minister John Howard, who for many years had been a vocal critic of multiculturalism. ⁶⁵ The Howard Government abolished key agencies such as the OMA, and the BIMPR, restricted access to unemployment

^{58.} G Tavan, John Howard's multicultural paradox, op. cit., p. 5

^{59.} G Tavan, *John Howard's multicultural paradox*, op. cit., p. 6; Australian Government (Office of Multicultural Affairs), *National Agenda for a Multicultural Australia*, op. cit., p. 8.

^{60.} NMAC, Multicultural Australia: the next steps, op. cit., cited in J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., p. 89. See also, NMAC, Multicultural Australia—the next steps: Towards and beyond 2000, volume 1, Australian Government Publishing Service, Canberra, 1995, pp. vii—viii and 49–54, viewed 16 September 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/multadvis 1.pdf

^{61.} Australian Government, *Our nation: multicultural Australia and the 21*st *century,* op. cit., p. 2.

^{62.} Ibid., p. 4.

^{63.} Ibid., iii.

^{64.} J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., p. 90.

^{65.} Ibid., p. 94. Andrew Jakubowicz characterises this period as signalling a dramatic change in the multicultural agenda, A Jakubowicz, *Auditing multiculturalism: the Australian empire a generation after Galbally*, op cit., p. 6.

benefits and the Adult Migrant English Program to new migrants, and reduced funding and consultation of ethnic organisations as part of a broader package of public sector reforms.⁶⁶

The 1996 election also brought Independent candidate, Pauline Hanson, into Federal Parliament on the strength of the largest swing in the election—19 per cent—in the former Labor seat of Oxley in the state of Queensland. ⁶⁷ Hanson was a controversial and provocative figure who garnered a great deal of public attention for, among other things, espousing views that were highly critical of what she perceived to be the special treatment afforded to Aboriginal Australians, and of multiculturalism. ⁶⁸

In the face of public criticism of multiculturalism, the NMAC, including new members appointed by the Howard Government in June 1997, called for leadership in defence of multiculturalism, in its May 1999 report, *Australian Multiculturalism for a New Century: Towards Inclusiveness.* ⁶⁹ The Council's new terms of reference were to 'develop a report which recommends on a policy and implementation framework for the next decade that is aimed at ensuring that cultural diversity is a unifying force for Australia'. ⁷⁰ In response to the NMACs's report the Howard Government launched a new multicultural policy statement, *A New Agenda for Multicultural Australia*, in December 1999. ⁷¹ At the NMAC's recommendation the *New Agenda* adopted the term 'Australian multiculturalism' in recognition of the 'unique' way in which multiculturalism is implemented in reflection of 'Australia's diverse heritage, history, democracy, culture and identity'. ⁷² The Government also endorsed the principles of 'civic duty', 'cultural respect', 'social equity' and 'productive diversity' nominated by the NMAC as the foundations for multicultural policies based on the 'evolving values of Australian democracy and "citizenship". ⁷³ However, the Government did not implement the NMAC's recommendations to provide greater funding for multicultural advocacy, increased diversity on public boards and agencies, or the creation of an independent central coordinating agency. ⁷⁴ The

^{66.} G Tavan, John Howard's multicultural paradox, op. cit., p. 7.

^{67.} J Jupp, From white Australia to Woomera, op. cit., p. 125. Hanson had previously been selected as a Liberal candidate for Oxley but was later disendorsed by the Liberal Party for her controversial views on services for Aboriginal Australians.

^{68.} See P Hanson, 'Second reading speech: Appropriation Bill (No. 1) 1996–97', House of Representatives, *Debates*, 10 September 1996, p. 3859, viewed 16 September 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F1996-09-10%2F0048%22

^{69.} NMAC, Australian multiculturalism for a new century: towards inclusiveness, op. cit., pp. 52–55; J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., p. 95. This report drew on public consultation following the release of the Council's December 1997 Issues Paper: NMAC, Multicultural Australia: the way forward, Canberra, Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs, 1997, viewed 18 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/about/charters/ pdf/culturally-diverse/charter.pdf

^{70.} NMAC, Australian multiculturalism for a new century: towards inclusiveness, op. cit., p. ix.

^{71.} Australian Government, A *new agenda for multicultural Australia*, Canberra, December 1999, p. 3, viewed 18 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/publications/multicultural/pdf doc/agenda/agenda.pdf

^{72.} NMAC, Australian multiculturalism for a new century: towards inclusiveness, op. cit., p. 5.

^{73.} Australian Government, *A new agenda for multicultural Australia*, op. cit., p. 6; NMAC, *Australian multiculturalism for a new century: towards inclusiveness*, op. cit., p. 59.

^{74.} J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., p. 95.

Howard Government created a Council for Multicultural Australia (CMA), supported by the Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs (DIMA), to promote community harmony and the benefits of diversity, introduced the Charter for Public Service in a Culturally Diverse Society in June 1998, and shifted to a focus on promoting community harmony through the Living in Harmony grants program and Harmony Day. ⁷⁵

The *New Agenda* explicitly recognised that while Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders, as Australia's 'First Peoples', 'provide a foundation for the cultural diversity of the nation, it is appropriate that their distinct needs and rights be reaffirmed and accorded separate consideration'. ⁷⁶ However, within three years of this policy statement being released in November 2001 the then Department of Reconciliation and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Affairs was incorporated within the Department of Immigration and Multicultural and Indigenous Affairs (DIMIA) as the Office of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Affairs (OATSIA). ⁷⁷ Academic, James Jupp, notes this move to create a 'ministry of other people' effectively 'ran contrary to most public declarations of Aboriginal organisations and spokespersons in the past'. ⁷⁸

Multicultural Australia: United in Diversity—Updating the 1999 New Agenda for Multicultural Australia: Strategic directions for 2003-2006

Following a review of the CMA and the implementation of the *New Agenda*, in 2003, the Howard Government issued a new policy statement, *Multicultural Australia: United in Diversity: Updating the 1999 New Agenda for Multicultural Australia: Strategic directions for 2003-2006.* Prime Minister Howard wrote in the foreword:

^{75.} Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs (DIMA), *Annual Report 2000–01*, DIMA, Canberra, October 2001, pp. 68–69, viewed 1 September 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/about/reports/annual/1999-2000/

^{76.} Australian Government, A new agenda for multicultural Australia, op. cit., p. 5.

^{77.} DIMIA, Annual Report 2001–2002, Canberra, 2002, p. 2, viewed 15 September 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/about/reports/annual/2001-02/intro.htm The Prime Minister stated that he wished to keep Indigenous policy and reconciliation issues within the Cabinet and Mr Ruddock, as the previous Minister for Reconciliation and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Affairs, continued to assist the Prime Minister on reconciliation matters. J Howard (Prime Minister), Transcript of the Prime Minister the Hon John Howard MP Press Conference, Parliament House Canberra, media release, Canberra, 23 November 2001, viewed 23 September 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FNOH56%22

^{78.} J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., p. 96. An Administrative Arrangement Order of 27 January 2006 transferred Indigenous Affairs from DIMIA to the newly named Department of Families, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs (FaCSIA). As a result DIMIA was subsequently renamed the Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs (DIMA), DIMA, Annual Report 2005–06, Canberra, October 2006, p. 27, viewed 7 September 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/about/reports/annual/2005-06/ pdf/DIMA-annual-report-2005-06-complete.pdf

^{79.} Department of Immigration and Multicultural and Indigenous Affairs (DIMIA), *Annual Report 2002–03*, DIMIA, Canberra, October 2003, p. 103, viewed 1 September 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/about/reports/annual/2002-03/pdf/Part-2-Report-on-Performance.pdf Australian Government, *Multicultural Australia: united in diversity—updating the 1999 New agenda for multicultural Australia: strategic directions for 2003–2006*, Canberra, 2003, viewed 18 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/publications/settle/ pdf/united diversity.pdf The Department of Immigration and Citizenship confirmed that this policy was only stated to be in effect between 2003

This new statement reaffirms the government's commitment to promoting diversity, understanding and tolerance in all areas of endeavour. These actions are especially important given the tragic events of 11 September 2001 in the United States of America and 12 October 2002 in Bali and the changed global environment in which we live. ⁸⁰

The 1999 New Agenda was updated to reflect a strategic shift in focus to unity and social cohesion in response to issues arising out of the threat of terrorism, and led to the development of community management strategies to 'manage existing and potential tensions' surrounding events such as terrorist attacks and the 2003 war in Iraq. The principles underpinning the new policy statement were: responsibilities of all; respect for each person, fairness for each person, and benefits for all. The focus on terrorism and Islamic radicalism saw the creation of the Muslim Community Reference Group in September 2005, following the London bombings of 7 July, to 'provide advice on how government and the Muslim communities can work together more effectively to address intolerance and achieve a more inclusive society'. Other initiatives included the development of a 'National Action Plan to Build on Social Cohesion, Harmony and Security' (National Action Plan) to 'address extremism and the promotion of violence and intolerance in Australia'. As the renamed Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs (DIMA) put it:

Supporting Australian Muslims to become more integrated and connected with the rest of the community, particularly in terms of jobs, educational attainment, and participation in community activities, is an important aspect of preventing extremism and violent ideologies gaining influence in Australia. 83

Gwenda Tavan points out that as Australia's immigrant intake, in both permanent and temporary categories, increased significantly between the late 1990s and 2005 overall funding for multicultural, citizenship and settlement programs also increased in the years surrounding the release of this policy. ⁸⁴ Following the Review of Settlement Services for Migrants and Humanitarian Entrants undertaken by the whole of government Settlement Services Taskforce in 2003, the Howard Government announced that it would commit an additional \$100.9 million to improve settlement

and 2006, Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs, Immigration and Citizenship Portfolio, Budget Estimates, *Hansard*, 22 May 2007, p. 96, viewed 24 May 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/committees/estimate/10247/toc_pdf/5432-

3.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf#search=%22estimate)%2010247%22

- 80. Australian Government, Multicultural Australia: united in diversity— updating the 1999 New agenda for multicultural Australia: strategic directions for 2003–2006, op. cit., p. 1.
- 81. DIMIA, Annual Report 2002-03, op. cit., p. 81.
- 82. Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs (DIMA), Annual Report 2005–06, DIMA, Canberra, October 2006, p. 223, viewed 1 September 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/about/reports/annual/2005-06/ pdf/DIMA-annual-report-2005-06-complete.pdf Academic, Andrew Jakubowicz highlights that religion came to the fore in multicultural policy efforts in response to the threat of terrorism, with the result that 'religious dimensions have come to stand for cultural differences', A Jakubowicz, 'Multiculturalism in Australia: apogee or nadir?', op. cit., p. 17.
- 83. Ibid
- 84. G Tavan, John Howard's multicultural paradox, op. cit., p. 9.

services over four years to implement 20 of 61 recommendations made in the Review.⁸⁵ In the 2003 policy statement, *United in Diversity*, the Minister for Citizenship and Multiculturalism, Gary Hardgrave, committed the Government to 'furthering harmonious community relations, ensuring equity in the provision of government services and harnessing the economic benefits of diversity'. ⁸⁶ However, one critic of federal multicultural policy in this period, academic, Andrew Jakubowicz, argues that starting with the *New Agenda* of 1999, the original social justice aims of multicultural policy were replaced with more vague notions of equity, and that multicultural policies aimed to 'celebrate low level and local cultural collaborations; assert national social priorities; assert the importance of a cohesive national identity; make economic profitability a priority; marketise services' and recruit ethnic leaders with little influence or power.⁸⁷

While the Howard Government did not announce any new multicultural policies for the remainder of its term in office, in January 2007 the Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs (DIMA) became known as the Department of Immigration and Citizenship (DIAC). ⁸⁸ This change removed the word 'multiculturalism' from the departmental title for the first time since 1996. ⁸⁹ The removal of the term 'multiculturalism' led to questions being asked about the government's commitment to multiculturalism. Then Prime Minister, John Howard, stated that while the change did not mean that the term multiculturalism was defunct, it was made 'in recognition of the obvious fact, and obvious belief on the part of the entire Australian community, that immigration should lead to citizenship'. ⁹⁰

In 2007, DIAC officials offered this response when questioned about the removal of the word 'multicultural' from the Department's title:

The government's settlement and cultural diversity policy and programmes give effect to the four guiding principles of the Galbally report.

Under the policy, subject to the law, all Australians have the right to express their own culture and beliefs and have a reciprocal obligation to respect the right of others to do the same ...

^{85.} See Department of Immigration, Multicultural and Indigenous Affairs (DIMIA), Report on the review of settlement services for migrants and humanitarian entrants, Commonwealth of Australia, Canberra, May 2003, viewed 20 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/living-in-australia/delivering-assistance/government-programs/settlement-policy/review-settlement-services.htm DIMIA, 2003–04 Annual Report, DIMIA, Canberra, 2004, pp. 125–126, viewed 1 October 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/about/reports/annual/2003-04/ pdf/annual-report-full.pdf

^{86.} Australian Government, Multicultural Australia: united in diversity—updating the 1999 New agenda for multicultural Australia: strategic directions for 2003–2006, op. cit., p. 3.

^{87.} A Jakubowicz, Auditing multiculturalism: the Australian empire a generation after Galbally, op. cit., p. 12.

^{88.} J Howard (Prime Minister), *Ministerial changes*, media release, Canberra, 23 January 2007, viewed 18 August 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FYL0M6%22

^{89.} P Ruddock (Minister for Immigration and Multicultural Affairs), *Government committed to multicultural affairs*, media release, Canberra, 3 May 1996,

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2F85V20%22

^{90.} J Howard (Prime Minister), *Transcript of the Prime Minister The Hon John Howard MP, Press Conference, Parliament House, Canberra*, media release, Canberra, 23 January 2007, viewed 18 August 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FYR0M6%22

Government funding for settlement services recognises the need for specific programmes, based on the principles of self-reliance and participation. 91

At the Senate Budget Estimates hearings of May 2007 DIAC Secretary , Andrew Metcalfe, stated that:

Ministers use the word integration more frequently now than they may have previously, but the department's responsibilities in administering programs have not changed. ⁹²

He confirmed that multicultural and ethnic affairs continued to be within the Department's responsibilities under the relevant administrative arrangements orders and the Department continued to administer a number of cultural diversity programs, such as the 'Living in Harmony Program' and the 'National Action Plan to Build on Social Cohesion, Harmony and Security'. 93

Multicultural policy and the Labor Government after 2007

While in Opposition, Labor had given some indication of its policy direction on this issue. In response to the Howard Government's decision to dispense with the term 'multiculturalism' in the name of the Department of Immigration, the Labor Opposition proposed that it would establish two new offices in the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet to deal with issues of integration and multiculturalism, as well as citizenship. Opposition leader, Kim Beazley, stated:

Integration and multiculturalism must be recognised when we develop education and health policies, policies for the disabled, for the ageing, for workers, for children, and for mums and dads. And citizenship policies should reach all of us, not just migrants. ⁹⁴

In 2007, the Labor Opposition welcomed the Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission's (HREOC) position paper on multiculturalism. ⁹⁵ The Shadow Minister for Multiculturalism, Laurie

^{91.} Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Committee, Answers to Questions on notice, Immigration and Citizenship Portfolio, Additional Estimates 2006–2007, 12 February 2007, Question 118, viewed 1 July 2010, http://www.aph.gov.au/Senate/committee/legcon ctte/estimates/add 0607/diac/qon 118.pdf

^{92.} Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs, Immigration and Citizenship Portfolio, Budget Estimates, *Hansard*, 21 May 2007, p. 8, viewed 19 August 2010, http://www.aph.gov.au/hansard/senate/commttee/S10246.pdf

^{93.} Ibid. The National Action Plan was developed in consultation with the Muslim community and state and territory governments following the London bombings of July 2005.

^{94.} K Beazley (Leader of the Opposition) and A Hurley (Shadow Minister for Citizenship and Multicultural Affairs), *Labor's* practical plan for integration and multiculturalism, media release, Canberra, 29 November 2006, viewed 13 July 2010,

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2F23ML6%22

^{95.} L Ferguson (Shadow Minister for Multicultural Affairs), Labor welcomes HREOC's multiculturalism position, media release, Canberra, 20 August 2007, viewed 16 June 2010,

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FZV0O6%22
Earlier in its term in Opposition, the Labor Party declared it was 'firmly committed' to multiculturalism, see L

Ferguson (Shadow Minister for Multicultural Affairs), Australians stand up for multiculturalism on Harmony Day,

Ferguson, declared that 'Labor's vision for a multicultural society is consistent with HREOC's stated objectives of promoting understanding, respect and friendship among racial and ethnic groups in Australia and to combat prejudices that lead to racial discrimination'. ⁹⁶

Early in its term in office the Rudd Labor Government announced it was broadly reviewing how best to foster and promote the benefits of cultural diversity in the Australian community, including through a review of the 'Living in Harmony' program which had been operating since 1998. The Parliamentary Secretary for Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services, Laurie Ferguson, stated the review of the 'Living in Harmony' program was intended to 'ensure that [it] meets the Australian Government's goal of developing a multicultural Australia in which everyone benefits from the diversity in our society'. In January 2009, Mr Ferguson launched the new 'Diverse Australia Program', which, as compared with the 'Living in Harmony Program', had 'an increased focus on addressing issues of intolerance', and aimed to 'empower a local response to issues of racism and intolerance'. In 2010, the Government announced the amalgamation of the previous 'Diverse Australia Program' and the 'National Action Plan' to form the 'Diversity and Social Cohesion Program'.

The People of Australia: The Australian Multicultural Advisory Council's statement on cultural diversity and recommendations to government, 2010

In December 2008, just over a year after coming into office, the Rudd Government announced the creation of the Australian Multicultural Advisory Council (AMAC). The Council was tasked with providing advice to the Government on 'practical approaches' to promoting social cohesion and overcoming racism and intolerance through positive engagement with diversity. 102

- media release, 19 March 2002, viewed 16 June 2010,
- http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FMDI86%22
- 96. L Ferguson (Shadow Minister for Multicultural Affairs), Labor welcomes HREOC's multiculturalism position, op. cit.
 97. L Ferguson, (Parliamentary Secretary for Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services), A new lease of life for
 - multicultural Australia, media release, Canberra, 8 February 2008, viewed 17 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2F1UNP6%22
- 98. Ibid.
- 99. L Ferguson (Parliamentary Secretary for Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services), *New program brings diversity into focus*, media release, Canberra, 28 January 2009, viewed 17 June 2010, http://www.minister.immi.gov.au/parlsec/media/media-releases/2009/lf09005.htm
- 100. Australian Government, Budget measures: budget paper no. 2: 2010–11: Immigration and Citizenship Portfolio, Commonwealth of Australia, Canberra, 2010, p. 264, viewed 13 July 2010, https://www.budget.gov.au/2010-11/content/bp2/html/bp2 expense-15.htm Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Committee, Immigration and Citizenship Portfolio, Hansard, Budget Estimates 2010–11, 27 May 2010, p. 81, viewed 13 July 2010, https://www.aph.gov.au/hansard/senate/commttee/S13016.pdf
- 101. C Evans (Minister for Immigration and Citizenship) and L Ferguson (Parliamentary Secretary for Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services), *Multicultural experts to further Australia's strength in diversity*, media release, Canberra, 17 December 2008, viewed 17 June 2010, http://www.minister.immi.gov.au/media/media-releases/2008/ce08122.htm The NMAC lapsed in 2006 and was not reappointed by the Howard Government,
- 102. Ibid.

The AMAC's first statement to government, 'The people of Australia' noted the enduring reality and necessity of multiculturalism to Australia. It made recommendations to government on issues including the importance of ensuring equal access to services for all Australians, the need to tackle discrimination, prejudice and racism, and the need to provide opportunities to all members of Australia's population for participation in community life. The statement emphasised that government has a responsibility to 'maintain a just, inclusive and cohesive society'. ¹⁰³

In welcoming this statement, the Minister for Immigration, Senator Chris Evans, stated: 'The government is committed to ensuring that future multicultural policy is based on participation and inclusion. It is a policy that is about all Australians and it should seek to benefit us all'. 104

At the time of the August 2010 election the Labor Government had not released a new policy on multiculturalism. ¹⁰⁵ Following the appointment of the new Gillard Labor minority Government on 14 September 2010, it was revealed that, further to the removal of the term 'multicultural affairs' from the title of the Immigration Department by the Howard Government in 2007, the Gillard Government has also removed the term from the title of the new Parliamentary Secretary assisting the Minister for Immigration and Citizenship. ¹⁰⁶ The Government reportedly indicated that the new Parliamentary Secretary for Immigration and Citizenship, Kate Lundy, had the same role as the previous Parliamentary Secretary for Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services, Laurie Ferguson. ¹⁰⁷ When questioned as to the absence of an Opposition spokesperson for multiculturalism, Opposition Leader, Tony Abbott stated:

I think that it's important that we recognise the diversity of Australian society but these days on both sides of politics we tend to talk more in terms of citizenship and I'm happy to keep doing that. I think that it's important that we acknowledge the diversity of Australia but I think it's also important to focus on the unity of Australia and that's what I want to do. 108

^{103.} Australian Multicultural Advisory Council (AMAC), *The people of Australia*, AMAC, April 2010, pp. 7 and 17–18, viewed 12 July 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/about/stakeholder-engagement/ pdf/people-of-australia.pdf

^{104.} C Evans (Minister for Immigration and Citizenship) and L Ferguson (Parliamentary Secretary for Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services), *Multicultural policy to speak to all Australians*, media release, Canberra, 30 April 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FL6MW6%22

^{105.} Shortly after the AMAC was created the Federation of Ethnic Communities Councils of Australia (FECCA) suggested that the Government set a deadline for the development of a new multicultural policy, see Y Narushima, 'Mixing pot is back in multicultural Australia', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 18 December 2008, viewed 17 June 2010, http://www.smh.com.au/news/national/mixing-pot-is-back-in-multicultural-australia/2008/12/17/1229189709694.html

^{106.} P Karvelas, 'Multiculturalism departs stage left from job's title', *The Australian*, 15 September 2010, p. 4, viewed 15 September, 2010,

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2F212186%22 M Steketee, 'Last rites for a policy that dares not speak its name', *The Australian*, 15 September 2010, p. 4, viewed 15 September 2010,

 $[\]underline{\text{http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id\%3A\%22media\%2Fpressclp\%2F212184\%22}$

^{107.} P Karvelas, 'Multiculturalism departs stage left from job's title', op. cit.

^{108.} T Abbott (Leader of the Opposition), *Transcript of joint press conference: Sydney: 14 September 2010: Announcement of Coalition Shadow Ministry; parliamentary reforms; speaker's role*, media release, Sydney, 14 September 2010,

The Gillard Government has met with criticism from the Federation of Ethnic Communities Councils (FECCA) for the removal of the term 'multiculturalism', with Council spokesperson, Pino Migliorino, indicating that 'there is a great deal of community concern about this'. 109

State and territory multicultural policies

All Australian states and territories currently have policies and bodies dealing with multiculturalism. While all Australian state and territory governments had established bodies or agencies dealing with issues of cultural diversity by the 1990s, jurisdictions vary in their approaches and the nature of their multicultural policy structures, ranging from legislatively enshrined principles, statutory bodies and mandatory reporting requirements to declaratory policy statements. This section focuses on NSW and Victoria as the most populous jurisdictions, which contain the majority of Australia's migrant communities and have the longest standing multicultural policy frameworks. The

New South Wales

Multicultural policy in NSW is administered by the Community Relations Commission for a multicultural NSW (CRC), formerly known as the Ethnic Affairs Commission of NSW. ¹¹³ The NSW

viewed 15 September 2010,

 $\underline{http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p; query=ld\%3A\%22 media\%2Fpressrel\%2F213964\%22}$

- 109. P Karvelas, 'Multiculturalism departs stage left from job's title', op. cit.
- 110. For a table detailing the comparative multicultural governance structures across all Australian state, territory and Commonwealth jurisdictions as it was in 2008 see Community Relations Commission for a multicultural NSW (CRC), 25 years of EAPS: Review of EAPS operation in NSW, NSW Government, March 2009, p. 67, viewed 21 September 2010, http://www.crc.nsw.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0018/11349/25 years Of EAPS.pdf In addition to government bodies and policies, all states and territories also have non-government organisations such as Ethnic Communities Councils or Multicultural Councils at the state, and in some cases at regional levels, see Federation of Ethnic Communities Councils (FECCA), Membership contact list, FECCA website, viewed 1 October 2010, http://www.fecca.org.au/members.cfm The first Ethnic Communities' Council was established in Victoria in 1974, as 'an institutional base, outside government, from which they would seek to influence government policy'. Lopez argues that '[t]he establishment of the Ethnic Communities' Council of Victoria is one of the most significant events in the progress of multiculturalism. It had a profound impact on how multiculturalists were able to present themselves and their demands to governments, ethnic groups and the general public; and on the way governments, ethnic groups and the general public perceived multiculturalists and their goals, principles, values and policies', M Lopez, The origins of multiculturalism in Australian politics 1945–1975, op. cit., pp. 347–348. The Federation of Ethnic Communities Councils (FECCA) is the national peak body representing ethnic communities councils and continues to be outspoken on issues of multiculturalism. See the FECCA website for information on FECCA's policies, statements and publications, FECCA, Federation of Ethnic Communities' Councils of Australia, FECCA website, 2010, viewed 1 October 2010, http://www.fecca.org.au/
- 111. A Jakubowicz, *The Ethnic Affairs Commissions take shape*, Making Multicultural Australia website, 2010, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/library/media/Timeline-Commentary/id/113.State-government-initiatives
- 112. CRC, 25 years of EAPS: Review of EAPS operation in NSW, op. cit., p. 35.
- 113. For further information about NSW multicultural policies and programs see the CRC website, viewed 21 September 2010, http://www.crc.nsw.gov.au/home

Ethnic Affairs Commission was established as a permanent government authority in December 1979 as the first such body in Australia in response to a recommendation of the *Participation Report* of 1978. The *Participation Report* was written by the Ethnic Affairs Commission of NSW—a statutory body established under the *Ethnic Affairs Commission Act* 1976 (NSW) and commencing in May 1977 to investigate and report on the functions and constitution of a permanent Commission and on ethnic affairs. The Report introduced multiculturalism to the NSW policy context as a concept that went beyond the preservation of cultural heritage and emphasised the need to ensure access and equity and to provide the opportunity for cultural and linguistic groups to participate fully in the social, economic and political system of NSW. 115

NSW multicultural policy has a legislative basis in the *Community Relations Commission and Principles of Multiculturalism Act 2000* (NSW), which requires NSW public authorities to implement the principles of multiculturalism contained in the Act. The Act was drafted in 2000 in response to the prevailing debate about the concept of multiculturalism and when passed into legislation made NSW the first Australian jurisdiction to enshrine multicultural principles in legislation. The principles of multiculturalism enshrined in the Act are implemented through the Multicultural Policies and Services Program (MPSP). The MPSP, previously known as the Ethnic Affairs Priorities (EAPS) Program was first established in 1983 by the Wran State Government in recognition of the need to include cultural diversity policies in the delivery of mainstream government services, and was the basis for multicultural policy implementation in the NSW public sector for the following 25 years, enjoying bipartisan support throughout that period.

The 2000 Act expanded the range of public authorities to which multicultural service delivery obligations applied to include state-owned corporations and local government authorities in recognition of the critical role of local governments in delivering services to the community. ¹²⁰ The policy framework established by the Act also expanded the concept of multiculturalism beyond its

^{114.} Ethnic Affairs Commission of NSW, *Participation: report to the Premier*, June 1978, Government Printer NSW, Sydney, 1978, pp. 1, 5, viewed 21 September, 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/ethaffairsnsw 6.pdf

^{115.} Community Relations Commission for a multicultural NSW (CRC), 2009 community relations report, NSW Government, March 2010, p. 10, viewed 21 September 2010, http://www.crc.nsw.gov.au/legislation and policy/community relations report/2010

^{116.} NSW Government, *Cultural Harmony: the next decade 2002–2012*, White Paper, NSW Government, 2004, viewed 21 September 2010, http://www.crc.nsw.gov.au/publications/documents/white_paper_2002-2012_p.7. For the principles of multiculturalism as enumerated in s.3 of the *Act* see CRC, *2009 Community Relations Report*, op. cit., p. 116

^{117.} Ibid., p. 11.

^{118.} CRC, *Multicultural Policies and Services Program (formerly known as EAPS)*, CRC website, 31 August 2009, viewed 21 September 2010, http://www.crc.nsw.gov.au/multicultural policies and services program formally eaps

^{119.} For an outline of key NSW government policy statements see CRC, 2009 community relations report, op. cit., pp. 11–12; CRC, Recent developments, CRC website, 8 March 2010, viewed 21 September 2010, http://www.crc.nsw.gov.au/multicultural policies and services program formally eaps/recent developments For a more detailed history of the development of the EAPS see CRC, 25 years of EAPS: review of EAPS operation in NSW, op.cit., pp. 17–30.

^{120.} The CRC and the Department of Local Government published a *Multicultural Planning Framework for Local Councils* in 2008, CRC, 2009 Community Relations Report, op. cit., p. 12.

primary concern with access and equity issues to also act as 'a force in maintaining community harmony, strengthening commerce and business and underpinning social and economic capacity building'. ¹²¹

A review of the EAPS program undertaken in 2008 found that, as compared with other Australian jurisdictions as well as countries with comparable multicultural frameworks, namely, Canada, the United Kingdom and New Zealand, the NSW multicultural policy framework was the most effective example of multicultural governance that they reviewed internationally and within Australia. 122

Victoria

Victorian multicultural policy is administered by the Victorian Multicultural Commission (VMC), formerly known as the Victorian Ethnic Affairs Commission. Victoria's first Ethnic Affairs Commission was established as an independent statutory authority in 1983, following the publication of the 1983 *Access and Equity* report on the development of Victoria's ethnic affairs policies, by the Review Group to the Minister of Ethnic Affairs. The main recommendations of the report were concerned with the establishment of a new Ethnic Affairs Commission to, among other functions, assist government and community organisations to achieve greater equity and participation in the delivery of mainstream services and in the distribution of resources. The VMC was created ten years later following the passage of the *Victorian Multicultural Commission Act 1993* (Vic) by the Kennett Government.

The principles of multiculturalism in Victoria are enshrined in the *Multicultural Victoria Act 2004* (Vic). ¹²⁷ Victoria's legislative framework in support of multiculturalism also includes the *Equal Opportunity Act 1995* (Vic), the *Racial and Religious Tolerance Act 2001* (Vic), and the *Charter of Human Rights and Responsibilities Act 2006* (Vic). ¹²⁸

¹²¹. Ibid., p.12.

^{122.} Community Relations Commission for a multicultural NSW, 25 years of EAPS: review of EAPS operation in NSW, op. cit., p. 7.

^{123.} For further information about Victorian multicultural policies and programs see the Victorian Multicultural Commission website, viewed 22 September 2010, http://multicultural.vic.gov.au/

^{124.} G Sheppard, Access and Equity—The development of Victoria's ethnic affairs policies—A report of a Review Group to the Minister of Ethnic Affairs, Melbourne, Government Printer, 1983, pp. 72–84, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/sheppard multvic.pdf

^{125.} Ibid., pp. 2–3.

^{126.} Victorian Multicultural Commission Act 1993 (Vic), retrieved from Making Multicultural Australia website, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/sheppard multvic.pdf

^{127.} CRC, 25 years of EAPS: Review of EAPS operation in NSW, op. cit., p. 34. The principles of Victorian multiculturalism are set out at s.4 of the Multicultural Victoria Act 2004 (Vic), retrieved from Victorian Legislation and Parliamentary Documents, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.legislation.vic.gov.au/Domino/Web_Notes/LDMS/LTObject_Store/LTObjSt3.nsf/DDE300B846EED9C7CA2_57616000A3571/D95052DDF0D25B26CA2577610027E033/\$FILE/04-100a005.pdf

^{128.} H Babacan and D Ben-Moshe, *Multicultural Affairs in Victoria: a discussion paper for a new policy*, paper prepared for the Victorian Multicultural Commission, 2008, p. 5, viewed 22 September 2010,

On 14 March 2009 the Victorian Government launched a new multicultural policy statement, *All of us: Victoria's multicultural policy*, following a consultation process focused on the themes of advancing equality by supporting the human rights of all Victorians, supporting cultural, linguistic and religious diversity, fostering unity and promoting community harmony and boosting economic advantage. The Victorian multicultural policy framework also includes the *Multicultural Communications Policy*, *A Fairer Victoria: Progress and Next Steps* (2006) and the *Global Skills for Victoria 2008-2011* skilled migration strategy. The Multicultural Communications policy commits Victorian Government departments to developing appropriate communications strategy for culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) communities, while *A Fairer Victoria* requires departments to develop Cultural Diversity Plans to enhance the provision of culturally sensitive services to all Victorian communities.

South Australia

South Australia's multicultural policy is administered by Multicultural South Australia (MSA), which encompasses the 15 member South Australian Multicultural and Ethnic Affairs Commission (SAMEAC). The SAMEAC was established under the South Australian Multicultural and Ethnic Affairs Commission Act 1980 (SA) and its primary functions are to raise awareness and understanding about ethnic diversity in South Australia, and to advise government and public authorities about multiculturalism and ethnic affairs. When it initially began operating in June 1981 the SAMEAC was primarily concerned with migrant settlement and welfare issues. Following the publication of the Totaro Report in 1983 the Commission was increased in size from eight to 11 members, and its functions broadened to allow the Commission a stronger role in ethnic rights advocacy and strengthen its advisory role. Turther amendments to the Act in 1989 increased the size of the Commission to 15 members and provided a legislative basis for the establishment of multiculturalism as a public policy.

- http://multicultural.vic.gov.au/images/stories/pdf/FINAL-VERSION---Multicultural-Policy.pdf See also, VMC, *All of us: Victoria's multicultural policy*, VMC, 2009, p. 36, viewed 22 September 2010, http://multicultural.vic.gov.au/images/stories/pdf/MulticulturalPolicy09-res.pdf
- 129. Victorian Multicultural Commission (VMC), Annual Report 2008–09, VMC, 2009, p. 9, viewed 22 September 2010, http://multicultural.vic.gov.au/images/stories/pdf/vmc annual report 2008to09%20for%20web.pdf See VMC, All of us: Victoria's multicultural policy, op. cit.; H Babacan and D Ben-Moshe, Multicultural Affairs in Victoria: a discussion paper for a new policy, op. cit.
- 130. Victorian Multicultural Commission (VMC), *Victorian Government achievements in multicultural affairs 2008–09*, VMC 2009, p. 7, viewed 22 September 2010, http://multicultural.vic.gov.au/images/stories/pdf/wovg%20-2008-09.pdf
- 131. For further information about South Australia's multicultural policies and programs please see the Multicultural South Australia website, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.multicultural.sa.gov.au/
- 132. Multicultural South Australia (MSA), South Australian Multicultural and Ethnic Affairs Commission, MSA website, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.multicultural.sa.gov.au/commission.htm The functions of the SAMEAC are set out in s. 12 of the SAMEAC Act 1980 (SA), SAMEAC, 2007–2008 Annual Report, Government of South Australia, p. 32, viewed 23 September 2010,
 - http://www.multicultural.sa.gov.au/commission/documents/SAMEACAnnualReport2007-08.pdf
- 133. P Totaro and D Faulkner, A report to the Minister of Ethnic Affairs on the review of the South Australian Ethnic Affairs Commission, Adelaide, 1983, cited in A Jakubowicz, The Ethnic Affairs Commissions take shape, op. cit.

Queensland

Queensland's multicultural policy framework is administered by Multicultural Affairs Queensland (MAQ), which sits within the Department of Communities. ¹³⁴ Queensland introduced its first multicultural policy in 1993, with subsequent policies being introduced by different State governments in 1996, 1998 and 2004. ¹³⁵ The Queensland Government is currently reviewing its 2004 multicultural policy statement, *Multicultural Queensland—making a world of difference*, 'to ensure it remains relevant and responsive to the state's changing needs'. ¹³⁶ Among other issues, the review is investigating the possibility of enacting legislation to affirm the state's multicultural principles. ¹³⁷ MAQ anticipates the publication of a new policy and a report outlining the outcomes of community consultations carried out as part of the review to be published by late 2010. ¹³⁸

Western Australia

Multicultural affairs in Western Australia are coordinated by the Office of Multicultural Interests (OMI) within the Department of Local Government. The Western Australian Charter of Multiculturalism, endorsed by the Cabinet as State Government policy in October 2004, expresses the State Government's commitment to the principles of multiculturalism—civic values, fairness, equality and participation. The Charter articulates multiculturalism as a form of 'democratic pluralism' that is not concerned with ethnic minorities, but rather focuses on achieving social cohesion with justice and equity for all citizens. Following a consultation process initiated in November 2008, in 2009 the Western Australian Government launched the OMI Strategic Plan for

^{134.} See the MAQ website for further information about Queensland multicultural policies and programs, MAQ website, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.multicultural.qld.gov.au/

^{135.} P O'Brien, *Relationship Matters: implementing the* Multicultural Queensland Policy *in public sector agencies*, National Policy Forum, Multiculturalism in the New Millennium 29–30 March 2001, p. 2, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/obrien_implementing_policy.pdf

^{136.} Queensland Government, A multicultural future ... for all of us—discussion paper, Queensland Government, October 2009, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.multicultural.qld.gov.au/be-involved/documents/maq-policy.pdf
Queensland Government, Multicultural Queensland—making a world of difference, Queensland Government, 2004, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.multicultural.qld.gov.au/media/maq making world difference policy.pdf

^{137.} Ibid., p. 12.

^{138.} Multicultural Affairs Queensland (MAQ), *Multicultural Policy Review*, MAQ website, 9 September 2010, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.multicultural.qld.gov.au/be-involved/multicultural-policy-review/ See also, Multicultural Affairs Queensland (MAQ), *A multicultural future ... for all of us-discussion paper*, op. cit.

^{139.} See the Office of Multicultural Interests website for further information about relevant policies and programs, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.omi.wa.gov.au/

^{140.} Office of Multicultural Interests (OMI), Western Australian Charter of Multiculturalism, OMI website, 12 August 2009, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.omi.wa.gov.au/omi_charter.asp OMI, WA Charter of Multiculturalism, Government of Western Australia, November 2004, p. 7, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.omi.wa.gov.au/omi_charter.asp

2009–2013, to achieve the objectives of full participation for CALD communities, equity, and promoting the benefits of Western Australia's cultural and linguistic diversity. 141

Tasmania

Tasmania's multicultural policy is coordinated by Multicultural Tasmania, an agency located within the Department of Premier and Cabinet. ¹⁴² Tasmania's multicultural policy, launched in 2001, affirms the Government's commitment to a set of multicultural principles to maximise the potential of multiculturalism for all Tasmanians and to assist in strengthening societal cohesion and harmony. ¹⁴³ Tasmania's multicultural policy contains an 'Action Plan' to achieve the policy's objectives of increasing the share of migrants coming to Tasmania, improving the retention of migrants once they have come to Tasmania, improving access to Government services and improving understanding of the value and benefits of multiculturalism. ¹⁴⁴ While Tasmania does not have a statutory multicultural body, the Tasmanian Advisory Council on Multicultural Affairs was established in 1992 to advise the Tasmanian Government on policies and strategies to do with multiculturalism. ¹⁴⁵

Northern Territory

Multicultural policy in the Northern Territory is coordinated by the Office of Multicultural Affairs within the Department of the Chief Minister. ¹⁴⁶ The Northern Territory introduced the Territory's first multicultural policy statement for migrant and ethnic Territorians, *Building on the Territory's Diversity*, in February 2005. ¹⁴⁷ The policy expresses the Government's commitment to multiculturalism and sets out the principles of valuing diversity, fair access, encouraging participation and mutual respect.

^{141.} OMI, Strategic plan 2009–2013, OMI website, 31 August 2009, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.omi.wa.gov.au/omi plan.asp OMI, OMI Strategic plan 2009–2013 Submissions and feedback, Government of Western Australia, 26 February 2009, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.omi.wa.gov.au/omi plan.asp OMI, Strategic plan 2009–2013, Government of Western Australia, Perth, 2009, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.omi.wa.gov.au/publications/Strategic Plan 2009 A4.pdf

^{142.} For further information about Tasmanian multicultural policies and programs see the Multicultural Tasmania website, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.dpac.tas.gov.au/divisions/cdd/multitas

^{143.} Department of Premier and Cabinet (Tasmania), *Tasmanian multicultural policy*, September 2001, pp. 1–2, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.dpac.tas.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0004/48073/multicultural-policy.pdf

^{144.} Ibid., 2-3.

^{145.} Department of Premier and Cabinet, *Tasmanian Advisory Council on Multicultural Affairs*, Department of Premier and Cabinet website, 20 January 2010, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.dpac.tas.gov.au/divisions/cdd/multitas/about_us/tasmanian_advisory_council_on_multicultural_affairs

^{146.} For further information about multicultural policy and programs in the Northern Territory please refer to the Department of the Chief Minister's 'Multicultural Affairs' website, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.dcm.nt.gov.au/strong community/a great place to live and work/multicultural affairs

^{147.} Department of the Chief Minister, *Building on the Territory's diversity*, Northern Territory Government, Darwin, 2005, p. 1, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.dcm.nt.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0004/43753/Multicultural Policy.pdf

Australian Capital Territory

Multicultural policy within the Australian Capital Territory is coordinated by the Office of Multicultural Affairs (OMA) in the Department of Disability, Housing and Community Services. ¹⁴⁸ The ACT Government launched a new *ACT Multicultural Strategy 2010–2013*, building on the *ACT Multicultural Strategy 2006–2009*. ¹⁴⁹ The focus areas of the ACT Strategy are languages, children and young people, older people and aged care, women, refugees, asylum seekers and humanitarian entrants, intercultural harmony and religious acceptance. ¹⁵⁰ The ACT Strategy makes specific reference to the ACT's Indigenous heritage and affirms the Government's commitment to the implementation of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander service delivery framework. ¹⁵¹ The Strategy also commits ACT Government agencies to reporting against actions and key performance indicators in the strategy each financial year. ¹⁵² Like Victoria, the ACT's multicultural policy is supported by the *Human Rights Act 2004* (ACT), the first legislative bill of rights to be enacted in Australia. ¹⁵³

^{148.} For further information about ACT multicultural policy and programs please refer to the OMA website, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.dhcs.act.gov.au/matsia/multicultural

^{149.} Department of Disability, Housing and Community Services (DCHS), Australian Capital Territory multicultural strategy 2010–2013, ACT Government, Canberra, 2009, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.dhcs.act.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0010/104689/Final ACT Multicultural Strategy 2010 - 2013 25 Nov.pdf ACT Government, Multicultural strategy 2006–2009, Canberra, December 2009, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.dhcs.act.gov.au/matsia/multicultural/files/multicultural_strategy.pdf

^{150.} Ibid., p. 19.

^{151.} Ibid., p. 9.

^{152.} Ibid., p. 22.

^{153.} Ibid, 16.

PART TWO

Recent debates about multiculturalism

- In the last ten years Australia, like a number of comparable countries in Europe and North America, has experienced public anxiety about the perceived threat to social cohesion from increasing ethno-cultural diversity. ¹⁵⁴ Particularly in Australia and Europe much of this anxiety arose from the conflation of security issues and broader issues concerning the integration of immigrant communities. ¹⁵⁵ These anxieties gave rise to debates about whether policies of multiculturalism were inhibiting integration and social cohesion and in fact contributing to segregation. ¹⁵⁶
- Many of the issues that have animated recent public debates about multiculturalism evoke broader conceptual tensions and challenges raised by the concept and praxis of multiculturalism that have engaged theorists for a number of decades.¹⁵⁷ Most of these issues, such as the interaction between particular cultural practices and human rights discourses, the place of religion in the public sphere, the growth of religious extremism, or the persistence of inequalities faced by minority groups, relate to broader concerns about the meaning and relevance of culture, the parameters of multiculturalism within secular liberal democracies, the distribution of opportunities, resources and power in multicultural societies, and the construction of narratives

^{154.} T Dreher and C Ho, 'New conversations on gender, race and religion', in T Dreher and C Ho (eds), *Beyond the hijab debates: new conversations on gender, race and religion*, Cambridge Scholars Publishing, Newcastle upon Tyne, United Kingdom, 2009, p. 2; S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world (4th edition)*, Palgrave Macmillan, London, 2009, p. 15.

^{155.} See for example, the results of a study on attitudes towards Muslims in Britain, France, Germany, Spain and the United States, which found that security concerns are the strongest driver of negative attitudes towards Muslims across all five countries, R Wike and B Grim, 'Western views towards Muslims: evidence from a 2006 cross-national survey', *International Journal of Public Opinion Research*, vol. 22, no. 1, 2010, pp. 18–21.

^{156.} T Modood, Multiculturalism – a civic idea, Polity Press, Cambridge, 2007, pp. 12–13; J Collins, 'The landmark of Cronulla', in J Jupp and J Nieuwenhuysen (eds), Social Cohesion in Australia, Cambridge University Press, Melbourne, 2007, p. 61; T Calma, Multiculturalism: A position paper by the Acting Race Discrimination Commissioner, Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission (HREOC), Sydney, 2007, pp. 1, 12–13, viewed 6 April 2010, http://www.hreoc.gov.au/racial_discrimination/multiculturalism/multiculturalism2007.pdf A Wood, 'Multiculturalism becomes poison for social capital', The Australian, 26 September 2007, p. 16, viewed 16 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2FYEEO6%22

^{157.} While it is not within the scope of this paper to undertake an exposition of the complex conceptual debates about multiculturalism that have flourished in academia for many decades, by way of illustration some prominent theorists who have engaged in conceptual debates in this field include: internationally, Will Kymlicka, Charles Taylor, Iris Marion Young, Joseph Carens, Nancy Fraser, Seyla Ben-Habib, Amy Gutman, Susan Okin, Nira Yuval-Davis, Ayalet Shachar, Judith Butler, Anne Phillips, Nathan Glazer, Michael Walzer, Brian Barry, Bikhu Parekh, Tariq Modood, Yasmin Alibhai-Brown, Stuart Hall, Homi Bhabha, James Tully, Ralph Grillo, Paul Gilroy, Jurgen Habermas, Christian Joppke, Peter Kivisto, Catherine Withol de Wenden, Steven Vertovec; and within Australia, political scientists, sociologists and anthropologists such as Jean Martin, Jerzy Zubrzycki, James Jupp, Andrew Jakubowicz, Chandran Kukathas, Stephen Castles, Bob Birrell, Lauchlan Chipman, Frank Knopfelmacher, Geoffrey Partington,, Ghassan Hage, Brian Galligan, Winsome Roberts, John Kane, Barry Hindess and Geoffrey Brahm Levey, and historians such as Geoffrey Blainey, Miriam Dixson and John Hirst.

of nationhood and national belonging. The following is a brief discussion of recent public debates about multiculturalism in Australia and a selection of countries in Europe and North America that draws on media commentary as well as the work of prominent researchers and academics writing in this field.

Australia

Historically, multiculturalism in Australia has been contested both as a concept and policy framework. ¹⁵⁸ Mark Lopez, in his study of the origins of multiculturalism in Australia, argues that even amongst supporters of multiculturalism there was divergence between the approaches advocated by various schools of multicultural thought, classified by Lopez as including 'cultural pluralism', 'welfare multiculturalism', 'ethnic rights multiculturalism', and 'ethnic structural pluralism'. 159 Many conservative politicians and commentators in the 1980s echoed historian Geoffrey Blainey's view that multiculturalism encouraged 'ethnic tribalism,' and evidence emerged that there was confusion and resentment about aspects of the policy of multiculturalism among the general public, despite official attempts to characterise it as encompassing all Australians. 160 Conservative criticism in the 1980s, raised a number of issues, including: the cost of grants to ethnic organisations and the influence of ethnic lobbies; multiculturalism as a divisive policy; cultural relativism; the alleged stifling of debate and the fostering of 'political correctness' encouraged by bipartisanship on multiculturalism; and support for multiculturalism being limited to an 'elite' of tertiary educated people and ethnic lobby groups. 161 Around the time of the Bicentenary of European settlement in 1988 in particular, conservative criticism was concerned with preserving constructions of Australian nationhood and Australian culture which critics perceived as being undermined by multiculturalism. 162

Lopez argues that by the mid-1990s some earlier proponents of multiculturalism such as Jerzy Zubrzycki and Sir James Gobbo, were engaging in 'post-multicultural' theorising by suggesting that

^{158.} J Jupp, 'The quest for harmony' in J Jupp, J Nieuwenhuysen and E Dawson (eds), *Social cohesion in Australia*, Cambridge University Press, Melbourne, 2007, p. 17.

^{159.} For explanations of these various schools of multicultural thought and an indication of the various individuals who supported each school please refer to Lopez's detailed study, M Lopez, *The origins of multiculturalism in Australian politics 1945–1975*, op. cit., pp. 447–448

^{160.} See for example G Blainey, *All for Australia*, Methuen Haynes, North Ryde, NSW, 1984, pp. 170–171; the FitzGerald Report of 1988, Committee to Advise on Australia's Immigration Policies, 'Foreword' from *Immigration: A commitment to Australia*, op. cit.; G Tavan, *John Howard's multicultural paradox*, op. cit., p. 4. See also, J Jupp, 'The quest for harmony' in J Jupp, J Nieuwenhuysen and E Dawson (eds), *Social cohesion in Australia*, op. cit. pp. 17, 99; A Markus, J Jupp and P McDonald, *Australia's immigration revolution*, op. cit., p. 99; R Holton, 'Immigration, social cohesion and national identity', Research Paper no. 1 1997–98, Parliamentary Library, Canberra, 1997, viewed 12 July 2010, http://www.aph.gov.au/library/pubs/rp/1997-98/98rp01.htm#Australian—see sections entitled 'Australian attitudes on immigration and multiculturalism' and 'The future of multiculturalism'.

^{161.} J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., pp. 103–104, 110–112. Conservative critics included Lauchlan Chipman, Geoffrey Partington, Frank Knopfelmacher, Raymond Sestito, David Barnett, Stephen Rimmer and Katherine Betts.

^{162.} J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., pp. 103–104, 106, 109.

'multiculturalism' should be replaced with 'cultural diversity' as multiculturalism was a 'self-conscious' term that should no longer be necessary and had outlived its purpose. Other commentators, such as Chandran Kukathas, adopted a theoretical position—self-described as classical liberal—to argue that multiculturalism was merely one aspect of pluralism, and that public institutions should be 'neutral' and concerned with ensuring tolerance and respect for individual rights and freedoms rather than enabling the interests of collective groups in society.

Hansonism and the late 1990s

Some have argued that debates about multiculturalism in Australia have often been racialised—that is, mediated through ethnic and racial categories of perception—and had the effect of questioning whether certain sectors of the Australian population were incompatible with, or posed a threat to, Australian society. For example, in the 1980s and 1990s increases in Asian migration fuelled claims of an imminent 'Asian invasion', a theme which featured prominently in the rhetoric of Pauline Hanson and the One Nation Party in their rise to public attention in the 1996 and 1998 federal elections. Upon her entry into Federal Parliament, Hanson was outspoken on what she perceived to be undue concessions to 'industries' 'servicing Aboriginals, multiculturalists and a host of other minority groups', evoking fears of 'separatism' and arguing that, '[t]o survive in peace and harmony, united and strong, we must have one people, one nation, one flag'. In her first speech to Federal Parliament, Hanson stated:

Immigration and multiculturalism are issues that this government is trying to address, but for far too long ordinary Australians have been kept out of any debate by the major parties. I and most Australians want our immigration policy radically reviewed and that of multiculturalism abolished. I believe we are in danger of being swamped by Asians ... They have their own culture and religion, form ghettos and do not assimilate. Of course, I will be called racist but, if I can invite whom I want into my home, then I should have the right to have a say in who comes into my country. A truly multicultural country can never be strong or united. 167

^{163.} M Lopez, *The origins of multiculturalism in Australian politics 1945–1975,* op. cit., pp. 447–448. Lopez also identifies others who theorise across various schools of multicultural thought to advance notions of 'democratic pluralism' (Jayasuriya), post-nationalist 'civic pluralism' (Kalantzis), and 'citizenship for a multicultural society' (Theophanus).

^{164.} C Kukathas, 'The idea of a multicultural society', in C Kukathas (ed) Multicultural citizens: The philosophy and politics of identity, The Centre for Independent Studies, Multiculturalism Research Program, St Leonards, NSW, 1993, pp. 19–30; C Kukathas, 'Anarcho-multiculturalism: The pure theory of liberalism', in G Levey (ed.), Political theory & Australian multiculturalism, op. cit., p. 30.

^{165.} S Poynting, G Noble, P Tabar and J Collins, *Bin Laden in the suburbs: criminalising the Arab other*, Sydney Institute of Criminology Series, Sydney, 2004, p. 14.

^{166.} T Calma, Multiculturalism: A position paper by the Acting Race Discrimination Commissioner, op. cit., pp. 12–13; See also, R Holton, 'Immigration, social cohesion and national identity', op.cit. —see section entitled 'Australian attitudes on immigration and multiculturalism'; C Elder, 'White Australia meets multiculturalism: ethnicity and nation', in Being Australian: narratives of national identity, Allen and Unwin, Crows Nest, 2007, pp. 115–146; W Maley, 'Fear, asylum, and Hansonism in Australian Politics', op. cit., p.10.

^{167.} P Hanson, 'Second reading speech: Appropriation Bill (No. 1) 1996–97', op. cit.

Hanson and the One Nation party, formed in 1997 and led by Hanson, drew much of its support from Queensland, but reached the height of its national popularity in the 1998 federal election. ¹⁶⁸ In the words of academic, James Jupp, One Nation became 'the most successful party in Australian history to campaign on a program of limiting immigration and abolishing multiculturalism, Aboriginal reconciliation and a humane refugee policy', and in the process made a significant impact on the tone and direction of public debate on such issues. ¹⁶⁹ Jupp argues that Hanson's views were in large part echoing sentiments from conservative critiques of multiculturalism in the preceding 15 years—including from John Howard prior to entering into office—and that Hanson's populist rhetoric continued to resonate in debates and policy developments, such as those concerning asylum seekers and refugees, years after her departure from federal politics. ¹⁷⁰

Asylum seeker debates

Between the late 1990s and 2001 anxieties around 'foreigners' and threats to the national community coalesced around the issues of so called 'ethnic gang rapes' and the arrival of, predominantly Muslim, asylum seekers on boats off the coast of Australia. Between 1999 and 2002 there was a sharp increase in the number of asylum seekers attempting to reach Australia by boat. Unlike previous waves of asylum seekers arriving by boat who were largely from the Asian region, the majority of asylum seekers arriving in this period were primarily Muslims from Afghanistan, Iraq, and Iran. Mounting media and political rhetoric evoking historical fears of invasion to portray the purported 'flood' of 'boat people' as a threat to the nation's sovereignty and security culminated in the 'Tampa crisis' of late August 2001. After deploying Special Air Services (SAS) personnel on the afternoon of 29 August 2001 to board and seize control of the ship, MV Tampa, which was carrying 438, mainly Afghan asylum seekers who had been rescued at sea, Prime Minister Howard made the following statement to Federal Parliament in defence of the Government's decision to prevent the vessel from reaching Australian shores:

^{168.} J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., pp. 129–130.

^{169.} J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., pp. 133–134. See also, J Stratton, Race daze—Australia in identity crisis, Pluto Press, Annandale, NSW, 1998, p. 28.

^{170.} J Jupp, *From White Australia to Woomera*, op. cit., pp. 124–126. See also, W Maley, 'Fear, asylum, and Hansonism in Australian Politics', *Dialogue*, vol. 29, 2/2010, p. 10.

^{171.} T Dreher and C Ho, 'New conversations on gender, race and religion', in T Dreher and C Ho (eds), *Beyond the hijab debates: new conversations on gender, race and religion*, op. cit., p. 2; W Maley, 'Fear, asylum, and Hansonism in Australian Politics', op. cit., pp. 12–13.; A Aslan, *Islamophobia in Australia*, Agora Press, Glebe, 2009, p. 8; D Marr and M Wilkinson, *Dark Victory*, Allen & Unwin, Crows Nest, NSW, 2004, p. 48.

^{172.} J Phillips and H Spinks, *Boat arrivals in Australia since 1976*, Background note, Parliamentary Library, Canberra, 2010, pp. 17–19, http://www.aph.gov.au/library/pubs/BN/sp/BoatArrivals.pdf

^{173.} M O'Neill, Blind conscience, University of NSW Press Limited, Sydney, 2008, p. 6.

^{174.} M Grewcock, *Border Crimes: Australia's war on illicit migrants*, Sydney Institute of Criminology Series 29, Institute of Criminology Press, Sydney 2009, p. 153–4; P Ruddock (Minister for Immigration and Multicultural Affairs), *Ruddock announces tough new initiatives*, media release, Canberra, 13 October 1999, viewed 17 September 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FYOG06%22 D Marr and M Wilkinson, *Dark Victory*, op. cit., p. 48.

Every nation has the right to effectively control its borders and to decide who comes here and under what circumstances, and Australia has no intention of surrendering or compromising that right ... The problem does lie in the ease of entry of many people from Middle Eastern and other countries to neighbouring countries of Indonesia and their relative ease of transfer to Indonesia and then through Indonesia onto boats and down to Australia. Something has to be done to stop that flow of humanity. ¹⁷⁵

Post-September 11

The September 2001 terrorist attacks in the US and the attendant spectre of global terrorism significantly compounded existing concerns about national security and brought many latent anxieties about multiculturalism to a head. ¹⁷⁶ The confluence of national security concerns related to the threat of terrorism and the politicisation of asylum seeker issues, as epitomised in the Tampa crisis of August 2001, as well as the 'children overboard' affair in October, proved pivotal to the outcome of the November 2001 federal election, with border protection being the central theme in the Howard Government's successful re-election campaign. ¹⁷⁷ Echoing themes in populist media, in a radio interview of 13 September the Defence Minister, Peter Reith drew a link between terrorism and asylum seekers, suggesting that border protection was fundamental to ensuring that boat arrivals did not become a 'pipeline for terrorists'. ¹⁷⁸ More broadly, some media and political commentary sought to link terrorism with Islam, raised questions about the supposedly divided loyalties of Australia's immigrant population and called upon Arab and Muslim Australians, in particular, to demonstrate their loyalty to Australia. ¹⁷⁹

^{175.} J Howard (Prime Minister), 'Illegal Immigration: MV Tampa', Ministerial statement, House of Representatives, Debates, 29 August 2001, p. 30517, viewed 20 September 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22chamber%2Fhansardr%2F2001-08-29%2F0067%22 See also, M Grewcock, Border Crimes: Australia's war on illicit migrants, op. cit., pp. 159–162; Senate Select Committee for an Inquiry into a certain maritime incident, A certain maritime incident, The Senate, Canberra, 23 October 2002, pp. 2–3, viewed 20 September 2010, http://www.aph.gov.au/senate/committee/maritime_incident_ctte/report/report.pdf

^{176.} M Lopez, 'Reflection on the state of Australian multiculturalism and the emerging multicultural debate in Australia 2005', *People and Place*, vol. 13, no. 3, 2005, viewed 20 August 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22library%2Fjrnart%2FF2KH6%22

^{177.} W Maley, 'Fear, asylum, and Hansonism in Australian Politics', op. cit., p.10; D Marr and M Wilkinson, *Dark Victory*, op. cit., p. 132 and 365–366; M Grewcock, *Border Crimes: Australia's war on illicit migrants*, p. 152 and 167. See also Senate Select Committee for an Inquiry into a certain maritime incident, *A certain maritime incident*, op. cit., p. xiii.

^{178.} M Grewcock, *Border Crimes: Australia's war on illicit migrants*, op. cit., pp. 165–166; D Marr and M Wilkinson, *Dark Victory*, op. cit., pp. 193–194.

^{179.} S Poynting, G Noble, P Tabar, and J Collins, *Bin Laden in the suburbs: criminalising the Arab other*, op. cit., pp. 29, 254–257. See also R Manne, 'Yes Virginia, there is a clash of civilisations: Islamism, Islamophobia and Australia, *The Monthly*, August 2006, pp. 32–41, viewed 6 July 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22library%2Fjrnart%2F5V4L6%22 See also C Elder, 'White Australia meets multiculturalism: ethnicity and nation', op. cit.; J Gordon and J Topsfield, 'Our values or go home: Costello', *The Age*, 24 February 2006, viewed 9 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2FLLUI6%22 P Costello (Treasurer), *Worth promoting, worth defending: Australian citizenship, what it means and how to nurture*

Key international events following the September 2001 terrorist attacks, such as the war in Iraq, the 2002 Bali bombings and 2005 London bombings, played a role in shaping public attitudes towards ethnic and cultural diversity and towards parts of the Australian population. For example, a study conducted by the Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission (HREOC) in 2004, found that in the aftermath of these events many Arab and Muslim Australians, as well as some other minority groups, were subjected to heightened acts of prejudice, vilification and violence, that left them feeling isolated and fearful. ¹⁸¹

'Australian values' and the shift away from multiculturalism

The Howard Government's last policy statement on multiculturalism, released in 2003, was framed in the context of prevailing security concerns about the threat of terrorism. Entitled *United in Diversity*, the statement focused on the need to foster 'national unity', seemingly in reaction to apprehensions about the perceived threats of diversity. Stating that 'the key to national unity is citizenship', in the following year the Government undertook to revise the process for acquiring Australian citizenship and in so doing initiated a debate on the values that citizens were expected to subscribe to as a precondition of belonging in the national community. In an echo of the security concerns informing its multiculturalism policy, the Government stated that 'there are threats to Australia and our way of life in the post-9/11 era' and that the articulation of a 'coherent set of national values' will 'help protect Australia in these uncertain times'. Central to the Howard Government's reform of citizenship laws was the introduction of a new citizenship test, focused on

it: Address to the Sydney Institute: Sydney 23 February 2006, media release, Canberra, 23 February 2006, viewed 9 February 2010,

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FKSUI6%22 M Grattan and J Topsfield, 'Fears of a new White Australia policy', *The Age*, 25 February 2006, viewed 9 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2F3XUI6%22

- 180. Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission (HREOC), Isma–Listen: national consultations on eliminating prejudice against Arab and Muslim Australians, HREOC, Sydney, 2004, viewed 16 June 2010, http://www.hreoc.gov.au/racial_discrimination/isma/report/pdf/ISMA_complete.pdf N Kabir, 'Muslims in Australia:
 - The Double Edge of Terrorism', *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, vol. 33, no. 8, November 2007, pp. 1278, 1283–1295, viewed 16 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22library%2Fjrnart%2FNPSO6%22
 - J Jupp, 'Terrorism, immigration, and multiculturalism—the Australian experience', *International Journal*, Summer 2006, pp. 699–710, viewed 20 August 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22library%2Fjrnart%2FOIIM6%22
- 181. HREOC Isma-Listen: national consultations on eliminating prejudice against Arab and Muslim Australians, op. cit.
- 182. Commonwealth of Australia, *Multicultural Australia: united in diversity*, Australian Government Publishing Service, Canberra, 2003, viewed 6 April 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/publications/pdf/united diversity.pdf
- 183. M Lopez, 'Multicultural spirit lives on', *The Australian*, 25 January 2007, p. 12, viewed 17 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2F641M6%22
- 184. G Hardgrave (Minister for Citizenship and Multicultural Affairs), Australian citizenship: then and now: speech to the Sydney Institute by the Hon. Gary Hardgrave, MP: Sydney: 7 July 2004, media release, Canberra, viewed 9 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FJKBE6%22
- 185. Ibid.

ensuring 'cohesion and integration'. ¹⁸⁶ The debate about 'Australian values' and citizenship gave voice to existing anxieties about the commitment of portions of the Australian population to the 'core values' of Australian society. ¹⁸⁷

In the broader global and national climate of insecurity and ambivalence towards ethno-cultural diversity, in December 2005 news of the now notorious Cronulla riots confronted national and international audiences with reports of alcohol-fuelled violence against people of 'Middle-Eastern appearance' by demonstrators clad in Australian flags, and violent reprisal attacks that followed. These events—largely originating in localised grievances and tensions—constituted a relatively rare manifestation of ethnically-charged violence that lent further fuel to debates about the role of multiculturalism in the management of cultural diversity in Australia. 189

Amidst mounting public anxiety about the management of ethno-cultural diversity the term 'multiculturalism' itself attracted considerable ambivalence, even hostility from some political leaders. As the culmination of years of criticism of multiculturalism among some conservative politicians, members of the Howard Government suggested it was an outdated or 'redundant' term. ¹⁹⁰ Then Prime Minister, John Howard, advocated a shift away from multiculturalism and back

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22library%2Fjrnart%2FJTQK6%22

T Gambaro (Assistant Minister for Immigration and Citizenship), How Muslim communities have integrated into the wider Australian community: address to the Islamic Council of Victoria/ FaCSIA Symposium, Melbourne, media

release, Canberra, 23 February 2007, viewed 8 June 2010,

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2F72UM6%22

J Gordon and J Topsfield, 'Our values or go home: Costello', op. cit. However, fellow Liberal politician, the Federal

Member for Kooyong, Petrou Georgiou, criticised the abandonment of the term multiculturalism, see P Georgiou,

Australian citizenship in the 21st century: speech to the CO. AS. IT, Italian Assistance Association, Carlton, media
release, 14 March 2007, viewed 9 June 2010,

^{186.} J Howard (Prime Minister) and A Robb (Parliamentary Secretary to the Minister for Immigration and Citizenship),

Transcript of the Prime Minister the Hon John Howard MP: joint press conference with Mr Andrew Robb,

Parliamentary Secretary to the Minister for Immigration and Multicultural Affairs, Phillip Street, Sydney, media
release, Canberra, 11 December 2006, viewed 10 June 2010,

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2F4GQL6%22

^{187.} See J Gordon and J Topsfield, 'Our values or go home: Costello', op. cit.

^{188.} J Collins, 'Crossing borders: lessons from the Cronulla riots', *The Age*, 8 October 2007, viewed 10 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2FMBIO6%22
S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world (4th edition)*, op. cit. p. 2.

^{189.} J Collins, 'The landmark of Cronulla', op. cit, p. 67; T Dreher and C Ho, 'New conversations on gender, race and religion', op. cit., p. 3; R Barclay and P West, 'Racism or patriotism? An eyewitness account of the Cronulla demonstration of 11 December 2005', *People and Place*, vol. 14, no. 1, viewed 16 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22library%2Fjrnart%2FXPFJ6%22
Editorial, 'Rising nationalism is a natural response', *The Australian*, 7 February 2007, p. 15, viewed 16 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2F9Z4M6%22

^{190.} See G Tavan, *John Howard's multicultural paradox*, op. cit., pp. 4 and 10; J Jupp, *From White Australia to Woomera*, op. cit., p. 88; Julie Szego 'The death of multiculturalism?' *The Age*, 11 November 2006, p. 6, viewed 20 August 2010, http://parlinfoweb.aph.gov.au/piweb/TranslateWIPILink.aspx?Folder=pressclp&Criteria=CITATION_ID:82FL6 A Robb (Parliamentary Secretary for Immigration and Multicultural Affairs), https://www.australian.nigrant integration: past successes, future challenges', Sydney Papers, Autumn 2006, viewed 8 June 2010,

to a focus on integration or assimilation.¹⁹¹ In a 2007 radio interview Prime Minister Howard said that he unapologetically used the term assimilation in the context of 'Muslim assimilation':

Well there's every reason to try and assimilate, and I unapologetically use that word, a section of the community, a tiny minority of whose members have caused concern and after all once somebody's become a citizen of this country the best thing we can do is to absorb them into the mainstream. ¹⁹²

In the immediate aftermath of the events at Cronulla in 2005 a number of community building initiatives were established to heal the fissures exposed by the incident. ¹⁹³ Amongst the debates that ensued in the following months and years, academic, Jock Collins, offered this assessment:

... inter-ethnic relations in Australian cities are surprisingly strong and ... social cohesion is the norm in Sydney, with the Cronulla riots the aberration. Despite this sobering fact, the Cronulla riots are serious enough to remind governments of the responsibilities of managing cultural diversity and resisting racist undercurrents. ¹⁹⁴

In contrast with much of the public and political rhetoric of the time, two national studies about multicultural Australia, commissioned by SBS and published in 2002 and 2006, found that there was an overwhelmingly positive response to Australia's cultural diversity among a majority of the

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FSAAN6%22 While the then Health Minister, Tony Abbott, also appeared to adopt a receptive stance towards multiculturalism, see M Grattan, 'Abbott calls for dialogue with hardline Muslims', The Age, 27 February 2006, viewed 9 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2FT9VI6%22 T Abbott, 'Multiculturalism: the case for harmony', *The Age*, 27 February 2006, viewed 9 February 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2F3EVI6%22

- 191. M Moscaritolo, 'Making model citizens', *Adelaide Advertiser*, 13 December 2006, p. 21, viewed 17 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2F88RL6%22
- 192. J Howard (Prime Minister), *Transcript of the Prime Minister the Hon John Howard MP, Interview with Neil Mitchell, Radio 3AW, Melbourne*, media release, 11 May 2007, viewed 25 May 2010, <a href="http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/media/radioprm/4P2N6/upload_binary/4p2n61.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf#search=%22media/radioprm/4p2n6)%22 Mr Howard has most recently publicly criticised multiculturalism in a speech to the conservative American think tank, The Heritage Foundation, in late September 2010, B Norington and L Vasek, 'Don't appease fanatics, Howard tells American think tank', *The Australian*, 30 September 2010, viewed 30 September 2010, http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/nation/dont-appease-fanatics-howard-tells-american-think-tank/story-e6frg6nf-1225931990029
- 193. L Ferguson (Parliamentary Secretary for Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services), In the wake of Cronulla, children on the same wave, media release, Canberra, 12 August 2008, viewed 17 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FVM9R6%22 R Feneley, 'A nation's line in the sand', The Sydney Morning Herald, 23 January 2010, p. 1, viewed 17 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2FREPV6%22 J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., p. 117.
- 194. J Collins, 'Crossing borders: lessons from the Cronulla riots', op. cit. See also L Ferguson (Parliamentary Secretary for Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services), Australians must continue to fight against intolerance, media release, Canberra, 16 November 2008, viewed 17 June 2010, http://www.minister.immi.gov.au/parlsec/media/media-releases/2008/lf08066.htm

participants. ¹⁹⁵ The findings of these studies suggested that public concerns about multiculturalism contrasted with and distorted the lived experience of intercultural relations in Australia. ¹⁹⁶ While the studies revealed that the majority of participants broadly supported multiculturalism they also highlighted a high degree of ambivalence, in that participants experienced varying levels of comfort with diversity, and varying levels of belonging in Australia based on their experience of cultural diversity and where they were situated in relation to politically and culturally constructed narratives of Australian identity. ¹⁹⁷

^{195.} I Ang, J Brand, G Noble, D Wilding, Living diversity: Australia's multicultural future, report prepared for SBS, Artarmon, 2002, pp. 4-5, viewed 18 August 2010, http://dpl/Books/2002/SBS LivingDiversity.pdf I Ang, J Brand, G Noble and J Sternberg, Connecting diversity: paradoxes of multicultural Australia, report prepared for SBS, Artarmon, 2006, p. 7, viewed 18 August 2010, http://dpl/Books/2006/SBS ConnectingDiversity.pdf See also L Ferguson (Parliamentary Secretary for Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services), Report shows strong support for multicultural Australia, media release, Canberra, 10 September 2009, viewed 17 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2F6BVU6%22 and P Lentini, A Halafoff and E Ogru, Perceptions of multiculturalism and security in Victoria, (Report to the Department of Premier and Cabinet, State Government of Victoria), January 2009, viewed 17 June 2010, http://www.arts.monash.edu.au/psi/perceptions-report.pdf A Newspoll survey conducted soon after the events at Cronulla also revealed overwhelming support for multiculturalism, D Shanahan, 'Most still enjoy a culture cocktail', The Australian, 22 December 2005, p. 1, viewed 18 August 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2FM8CI6%22 However, Markus, Jupp and MacDonald argue that the results of surveys are often mediated by the nature of the questions put to respondents, and these and other surveys have also pointed to a strong desire for unity 'in terms of a common culture', A Markus, J Jupp, and P MacDonald, Australia's Immigration revolution, op. cit., pp. 133–134.

^{196.} I Ang et al, *Living diversity: Australia's multicultural future* cited in S Poynting, G Noble, P Tabar and J Collins, *Bin Laden in the suburbs: criminalising the Arab other*, op. cit., pp. 257–259; There was also evidence of support for multiculturalism in a Sydney Morning Herald-Age survey conducted immediately after the Cronulla riots of 11 December 2005, see G Tavan, *John Howard's multicultural paradox*, op. cit., p. 13.

^{197.} I Ang, J Brand, G Noble and D Wilding, *Living diversity: Australia's multicultural future*, op. cit., p. 7; I Ang, J Brand, G Noble and J Sternberg, *Connecting diversity: paradoxes of multicultural Australia*, op. cit., pp. 7–8.

^{198.} J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., p. 81.

^{199.} H Babacan, 'Australians all: the values debate', Australian Mosaic, issue 17, November 2007, viewed 11 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22library%2Fjrnart%2FCC9Q6%22
S Akbarzadeh, 'The challenge of being Muslim', in S Akbarzadeh (ed), Challenging identities: Muslim women in Australia, Melbourne University Press, Carlton, 2010, p. 2;S Das, 'Opinion: Howard's way: multiculturalism is out: assimilation is in,' The Age, 27 January 2006, viewed 11 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2FSRIO6%22
M Hawthorne, 'Values test excludes people, says Deane', The Age, 9 October 2006, viewed 11 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2F703L6%22

multiculturalism, including the Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission's Acting Race Discrimination Commissioner, who in 2007 criticised the reluctance of the government to affirm its commitment to the policy of multiculturalism and declared his endorsement of multiculturalism as a policy framework and a set of norms which support the ideals of a democratic society.²⁰⁰

Contemporary challenges

Gwenda Tavan highlights that there is an inherent paradox in the fact that the concept of multiculturalism, which was introduced in response to increases in the size and diversity of Australia's migrant intake, was being incrementally marginalised during a decade of marked increases in Australia's migrant intake. ²⁰¹ Changes to the immigration policy under the Howard government saw the expansion of permanent skilled migration and, notably, temporary migration, through business entrants and international students. ²⁰² James Jupp, Andrew Markus and Peter McDonald argue that, while the Howard government 'oversaw revolutionary change in immigration', it 'avoided public discussion of the extent of change in immigration' and, in retreating from and 'running down the institutions of multiculturalism' it 'refused to meet the anti-immigration forces head on'. ²⁰³ While the Rudd Government's decision to create the AMAC in late 2008 was touted as signifying the return of the word 'multiculturalism' to Australia's public and political discourse, some academic commentators pointed to a continued reluctance to use the term itself among key political

L Allison, 'Questioning the notion of shared Australian values', *Australian Mosaic*, issue. 17, Nov. 2007, viewed 11 June 2010,

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22library%2Fjrnart%2FTC9Q6%22 S Jayaweera, 'Sharing two cultures should not be a test of allegiance', *The Age*, 14 April 2007, p. 7, viewed 18 August 2010.

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2F7SRM6%22 Editorial, 'Would the minister for the mushy M-word please stand up?', *The Age*, 5 January 2007, p. 10, viewed 18 August 2010,

 $\underline{http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p; query=\underline{ld\%3A\%22media\%2Fpressclp\%}2F32WL6\%22$

- 200. T Calma, Multiculturalism: A position paper by the Acting Race Discrimination Commissioner, op. cit., pp. 1–2. See also, A Markus, J Jupp and P McDonald, Australia's immigration revolution, op. cit.,, pp. 154–158; J Szego, 'The death of multiculturalism?', The Age, 11 November 2006, p. 6, viewed 20 August 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2F82FL6%22 J Zubrzycki, 'Cronulla: a wakeup call for multiculturalism', New Matilda, 25 January 2006, viewed 20 August 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22library%2Fjrnart%2FLTLI6%22 W Deane, 'Australia's multiculturalism: time for assessment and renewal', Australian Children's Rights News, no. 39, July 2, 2005, viewed 20 August 2010,
 - http://parlinfoweb.aph.gov.au/piweb/TranslateWIPILink.aspx?Folder=jrnart&Criteria=CITATION_ID:P2WG6
- 201. G Tavan, John Howard's multicultural paradox, op. cit., p. 8. See also, J Masanauskas, 'New word of the day' op. cit.
- 202. G Tavan, John Howard's multicultural paradox, op. cit., p. 8. See J Philips and M Klapdor, Migration to Australia since federation: a guide to the statistics, Background note, Parliamentary Library, Canberra, 2010. http://www.aph.gov.au/library/pubs/bn/sp/migrationPopulation.pdf
- 203. A Markus, J Jupp and P McDonald, Australia's immigration revolution, op. cit., p. 154.

leaders, such as the Prime Minister, and minimal policy changes under the Rudd government indicating the low priority attached to multiculturalism. ²⁰⁴

However, evidence suggests that new challenges continue to emerge from changes to Australia's migrant intake and the resulting growth of new and emerging communities. ²⁰⁵ At the height of the Howard Government's shift away from the term multiculturalism, attention was drawn to the need to provide adequate settlement support to African migrants in order to ensure that the community settled into the Australian community. ²⁰⁶ In June 2010, the Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC) published the results of a three-year study on African Australians and their experiences of social inclusion and human rights in Australia. ²⁰⁷ The study revealed that many African Australians, particularly those who have migrated to Australia within approximately the last 15 years, 'experience widespread direct and indirect racism as part of their daily lives', in a range of areas from employment, to housing, education, health services and their connection with the justice system. ²⁰⁸ The study found that these experiences acted as barriers to settlement and inclusion. ²⁰⁹ After a decade of exponential growth in the numbers of international students entering Australia, in 2009, reports of violence against Indian international students provoked protests in Melbourne and Sydney and triggered reviews of a range of issues affecting international students amidst debates about the role of racism in the attacks. ²¹⁰ At the end of August 2010, the United Nations Committee

^{204.} Y Narushima, 'Mixing pot is back in multicultural Australia,' op. cit and A Markus, J Jupp and P McDonald, *Australia's immigration revolution*, op. cit., p. 155; C Slade, 'Shifting landscapes of citizenship', in C Slade and M Mollering (eds), *From migrant to citizen: testing language, testing culture*, Palgrave Macmillan, London, 2010, p. 16.

^{205.} J Jupp, 'Defining new and emerging communities', Australian Mosaic, issue 24, March 2010, pp. 10–12; G Innes, 'New and emerging communities, accessing their rights', Australian Mosaic, issue 24, March 2010, p. 406; W Chau, 'International students: are they a new and emerging community?', Australian Mosaic, issue 24, March 2010, pp. 17–18. For example, the Victorian Government's multicultural policy recognises the changing nature of needs and expectations arising from the increase in transient migrant groups, such as international students and temporary skilled migrants, VMC, All of us: Victoria's multicultural policy, op. cit., p. 12.

^{206.} M Grattan, 'Plea to head off migrant trouble', *The Age*, 2 January 2007, p. 1, viewed 18 August 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2FK6UL6%22
A Jackson, 'Sudanese seek help as they enter a strange, new world', *The Age*, 6 January 2010, p. 6, viewed 18 August 2010,

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2FXAWL6%22

^{207.} Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC), In our own words: African Australians: a review of human rights and social inclusion issues, AHRC, Sydney, June 2010, viewed 22 July 2010, http://www.humanrights.gov.au/africanaus/review/index.html See also, AHRC, African Australians Project: human rights and social inclusion issues, AHRC website, June 2010, viewed 22 July 2010, http://www.humanrights.gov.au/africanaus/

^{208.} AHRC, *African Australians: experiences of discrimination*, media release, 18 June 2010, viewed 22 July 2010, http://www.humanrights.gov.au/about/media/media/media/releases/2010/59 10.html

^{209.} AHRC, In our own words: African Australians: a review of human rights and social inclusion issues, op. cit., p. 8.

^{210.} S Marginson, International student security: globalisation, state, university, (speech to the World Universities Forum), Davos, 9–11 January 2010, p. 4, viewed 3 May 2010, http://www.cshe.unimelb.edu.au/people/staff pages/Marginson/WUF 2010 keynote Marginson paper.pdf

B D'Costa, 'Curry bashing? A racist Australian underbelly and the education industry', South Asia Masala, Australian National University College of Asia and the Pacific, 6 February 2010, viewed 23 April 2010, http://asiapacific.anu.edu.au/blogs/southasiamasala/2010/02/06/feature-article-curry-bashing-a-racist-australian-underbelly-and-the-education-industry/ R Feneley, 'A nation's line in the sand', op. cit.; A Graycar, Racism and the

on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (UN CERD) in its response to Australia's fifteenth to seventeenth periodic reports to the Committee drew particular attention to the multiple forms of discrimination experienced by some Indigenous Australians, African Australians, Muslim Australians, international students and asylum seekers. ²¹¹ In its concluding observations the Committee encouraged Australia to 'develop and implement an updated comprehensive multicultural policy that reflects its increasingly ethnically and culturally diverse society', and recommended that Australia strengthen the race and cultural dimensions of its Social Inclusion Agenda. ²¹² These examples suggest that the changing nature of migration to Australia, and resulting changes in Australian society pose new challenges that necessitate a renewed engagement with discourses of diversity and pluralism. ²¹³

In its first statement on Australia's multicultural future, the AMAC stated the following in relation to the importance of including multiculturalism in the nation's political vernacular:

The multicultural character of Australia is central to the Australian story. Governments should tell this story. Our political leaders should have no difficulty in presenting 'multicultural Australia' as an important part of the 'national identity' they frequently invoke. They should consider stressing Australia's cultural diversity on more occasions than explicitly multicultural ones: and when they do this, they should add that as well as diversity, multiculturalism brings innovation, ideas, skills, energy and achievement and makes us richer in all kinds of ways, including our 'identity'...The Australian Government should consider mechanisms to promote an inclusive view of multicultural Australia. 214

tertiary student experience in Australia, Occasional Paper 5/2010, The Academy of the Social Sciences in Australia, Canberra, 2010, pp. 5, 13 and 14, viewed 14 July 2010,

http://www.hreoc.gov.au/racial_discrimination/publications/tertiary_students/Graycar_racism_tertiary2010.pdf See also E Koleth, *Overseas students: immigration policy changes 1997–May 2010,* Background note, Parliamentary Library, Canberra, 2010, http://www.aph.gov.au/Library/pubs/BN/sp/OverseasStudents.pdf

- 211. Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC), UN Committee urges more progress on race discrimination, media release, 27 August 2010, Sydney, viewed 30 August 2010, http://www.hreoc.gov.au/about/media/media releases/2010/84 10.html Appearing before the UN CERD, the Australian Human Rights Commission (previously known as the Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission (HREOC)), consistent with its position in the past, strongly recommended 'the development of multicultural policy, based on extensive community consultation, and a broad definition of multicultural community to include people from refugee backgrounds, newly arrived migrants, international students, temporary and seasonal migrant workers, and established ethnic communities', G Innes (Race Discrimination Commissioner), Commissioner appears before CERD Committee at the UN, op. cit.
- 212. United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD), Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under article 9 of the convention: concluding observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, CERD, Seventy-seventh session, CERD/C/AUS/CO/15–17, 27 August 2010, p. 3, viewed 20 September 2010, http://www.ohchr.org/EN/countries/AsiaRegion/Pages/AUIndex.aspx
- 213. See A Markus, J Jupp and P McDonald, *Australia's immigration revolution*, op. cit., pp. 157–158; A Graycar, *Racism and the tertiary student experience in Australia*, op. cit., p.14; Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC), *In our own words: African Australians: a review of human rights and social inclusion issues*, op. cit., pp. 39–40; B Ahmed, 'Social inclusion: moving from multiculturalism to cultural pluralism', *Australian Mosaic*, issue 24, March 2010, pp. 22–24.
- 214. AMAC, 'The People of Australia', op. cit., p. 17.

It remains to be seen whether and how the current and future Australian governments will engage with the concept of multiculturalism in responding to the evolving nature of Australian society.

North America

Canada was the first country to pioneer a formal policy of multiculturalism in the 1970s—a policy which came to be subsequently appropriated by a number of other countries, including Australia.²¹⁵ Language and culture had long been highly contested issues in Canada, with separatist movements in Quebec after 1945 leading to the adoption of an official policy of bilingualism. ²¹⁶ Markus, Jupp and McDonald note that unlike Australia, Canada's long history of immigration led to the establishment of a range of immigrant communities, such as Germans and Ukrainians in the prairies, and even Chinese, Indians and Japanese on the West Coast, despite the introduction of a 'White Canada' policy in the 1920s. 217 While European immigration was clearly privileged up to the 1960s, the removal of racially discriminatory selection criteria in 1967 produced significant changes in the ethnic composition of Canadian society. ²¹⁸ In 1971 the Canadian government pioneered the introduction of an official policy of multiculturalism, aimed at maintaining ethnic languages and cultures and combating racism. ²¹⁹ The 1971 policy also confirmed the rights of Canadian Aboriginal people and confirmed the status of Canada's two official languages. ²²⁰ Canadian multiculturalism was given a constitutional and legislative basis, with support for ethnic diversity being enshrined in the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms in 1982, and the passing of the federal Multiculturalism Act in 1988. 221 Multiculturalism, 'as a value and national symbol, one that is entrenched in the Constitution and given practical expression through federal and provincial legislation' has been characterised as being central to Canadian democracy. 222

However, as elsewhere, multiculturalism has been a contested policy in Canada, with supporters arguing that it promotes the integration of immigrants, and a sense of belonging and national pride, and detractors arguing that it promotes balkanization and overly emphasises differences between groups. ²²³ Public opinion towards multiculturalism became more ambivalent in the 1980s, and in the

^{215.} S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., p. 249.

^{216.} S Castles and M Miller, 'Minorities in Canada', Age of Migration website, 2010, p. 1, viewed 4 August 2010, http://www.age-of-migration.com/uk/casestudies/11.2.pdf

^{217.} A Markus, J Jupp and P McDonald, Australia's immigration revolution, op. cit., p. 94.

^{218.} U George, 'Immigration to Canada', in U Segal, D Elliot and N Mayadas (eds), *Migration worldwide: policies, practices, and trends*, Oxford University Press, New York, 2010, p. 96.

^{219.} Ibid.

^{220.} Citizenship and Immigration Canada (CIC), *Canadian multiculturalism: an inclusive citizenship*, CIC website, 24 October 2008, viewed 6 August 2010, http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/multiculturalism/citizenship.asp

^{221.} I Bloemraad, 'Citizenship in the United States and Canada', Canadian Diversity, vol. 6, no. 4, Fall 2008, p. 132.

^{222.} K Dib and I Donaldson, 'The Adams-Cohen debate on Canada's identity and diversity', *Canadian Diversity*, vol. 6, no. 4, Fall 2008, pp. 146 and 148.

^{223.} W Kymlicka, *The current state of multiculturalism in Canada and research themes on Canadian multiculturalism* 2008–2010, report prepared for Citizenship and Immigration Canada, January 2010, p. 7, viewed 6 August 2010, http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/pdf/pub/multi-state.pdf See also, J Reitz, 'Getting past "yes" or "no": our debate over

late 1990s and into 2000 Canadian governments began cutting back funding to multiculturalism and scaled back the provision of settlement services.²²⁴ Irrespective of this, academic, Will Kymlicka argues that the results of recent research 'provide strong evidence that multiculturalism in Canada promotes integration and citizenship, both through its effect on attitudes, self-understanding and identity at the individual level and through its effect on institutions at the social level', and indeed that, 'immigrants to Canada and visible or religious minorities fare better than most, if not all, other Western democracies'. 225 However, another Canadian academic, Jeffrey Reitz also argues that there is evidence to suggest that 'persistent diversity' has the potential to both 'promote and slow' the process of integration, pointing to a need for multicultural policy to 'consider ways to establish stronger exchanges among Canada's cultural communities'. 226 Markus, Jupp and McDonald point to the manifestly bicultural nature of Canada, the existence of established immigrant communities, and the existence of treaties with Canada's First Nations peoples as conditions that were conducive to the introduction of multiculturalism in Canada. 227 The historical context for the introduction of multiculturalism may well have a bearing on the relatively high levels of support for multiculturalism in Canada, with the current conservative Harper Government also continuing to express its support for the policy. 228

While being one of the most multicultural societies in the world the United States (US) is relatively idiosyncratic and not easily comparable to other immigrant-receiving societies as relations between ethno-cultural groups and the resulting public debates are products of a complex and turbulent history of race relations, and complex political and legal structures. The US has experienced many centuries of immigration, with mass immigration to the US occurring until the 1920s. Following a period of restricted immigration of Europeans and Canadians for permanent residency, and Mexicans for temporary work, between the 1920s and 1960s, national origin quotas were abolished in 1965. As a result, by the 1990s European immigrants constituted 15 percent of 'legal' immigration to the US, while Asians constituted 31 per cent, and Africans 4 per cent. However, contemporary immigration to the United States is dominated by Latino immigration, largely from Mexico. ²³⁰

While, unlike Canada, the US recognises the existence of cultural pluralism and ethnic diversity, it does not formally subscribe to a policy of multiculturalism as it is not perceived to be the role of the

- multiculturalism needs more nuance', *Literary Review of Canada*, July/August 2010, viewed 30 August 2010, http://reviewcanada.ca/reviews/2010/07/01/getting-past-yes-or-no/
- 224. S Castles and M Miller, 'Minorities in Canada', op. cit., p. 2; I Bloemraad, 'Citizenship in the United States and Canada', op. cit., p. 133; S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., p. 274.
- 225. W Kymlicka, *The current state of multiculturalism in Canada and research themes on Canadian multiculturalism 2008–2010*, op. cit., pp. 7 and 11.
- 226. J Reitz, 'Getting past "yes" or "no": our debate over multiculturalism needs more nuance', op. cit.
- 227. A Markus, J Jupp and P McDonald, Australia's immigration revolution, op. cit., p. 94.
- 228. Citizenship and Immigration Canada (CIC), *Annual report on the operation of the Canadian Multiculturalism Act 2008–2009*, CIC, Ottawa, 2010, p. iii–iv, viewed 20 September 2010, http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/pdf/pub/multi-report2009.pdf
- 229. I am grateful to Dr. James Jupp for this point.
- 230. I Bloemraad, 'Citizenship in the United States and Canada', op. cit., p. 131.

state to intervene in matters of social justice or the maintenance of ethnic cultures.²³¹ Academic, Cara Wong, highlights that the idea of the 'melting pot' has symbolised the diversity of American society to the American people since the eighteenth century.²³² She argues that despite enduring popular and institutional ambivalence towards the treatment of diversity in public, the steady rates of immigration to the US and the resulting growth in ethnic and racial diversity mean that '[s]heer demographics portend multiculturalism in fact if not in policies'.²³³

Academic, Tariq Modood, argues that in the US the concept of multiculturalism was most commonly associated with progressive political movements concerned with addressing inequalities of power, resources and opportunities, such as those persisting as a result of historical experiences like slavery, through the positive assertion of identity and difference. ²³⁴ Irrespective of the official absence of a multicultural policy, following the civil rights movement of the 1960s, a range of equal opportunity, anti-discrimination and affirmative action measures, as well as targeted social service and educational measures that are aimed at addressing issues facing minority groups have been developed at the local level. ²³⁵ However, Castles and Miller note that 'commitment to equal opportunities and anti-poverty measures declined from the 1980s, leading to increased inequality and impoverishment of minorities', while compounding enduring disparities in income, employment rates, social conditions and education between blacks and whites. ²³⁶

The impact of September 11 and contemporary debates

Following the terrorist attacks of 11 September, 2001, in both the US and Canada, as in a number of other liberal democracies with large immigrant populations, issues of immigration and ethnic diversity became conflated with issues of national and international security. As a result, it was reported that 'Canadian immigrants, citizens of visible minority and/or Muslim background have raised a number of concerns regarding the treatment they received in the hands of immigration officials and security agents after September 11'. ²³⁷ However, Will Kymlicka points to cross-national polling results to argue that 'compared to other countries, Canada has been less affected by the global surge in anti-Muslim sentiments and by the resulting polarisation'. ²³⁸ In the US there was a

^{231.} S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., pp. 248, 262; N Foner, 'Transnationalism, integration, and citizenship in the United States: then and now', *Canadian Diversity*, vol. 6, no. 4, Fall 2008, p. 136.

^{232.} C Wong, 'Who belongs? Assimilation, integration and multiculturalism in the United States', in J Higley, J Nieuwenhuysen and S Neerup (eds), *Nations of immigrants: Australia and the USA compared,* Edward Elgar Publishing, Cheltenham, 2009, p. 161.

^{233.} Ibid., pp. 161, 174; For a recent manifestation of the multicultural nature of US society today see S Roberts, 'New life in U.S. no longer means new name', *The New York Times*, 25 August 2010, viewed 27 August 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/08/26/nyregion/26names.html?src=me

^{234.} T Modood, *Multiculturalism–A Civic Idea*, op. cit., p. 2.

^{235.} S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., p. 262.

^{236.} Ibid., p. 249.

^{237.} U George, 'Immigration to Canada', op. cit., p 108.

^{238.} W Kymlicka, *The current state of multiculturalism in Canada and research themes on Canadian multiculturalism 2008–2010*, op. cit.

'substantial increase in xenophobia against all foreigners, but particularly toward those who look as though their origins are Middle Eastern'. However, academic, David Leal argues that 'US public opinion has not turned against the Islamic religion or Middle Eastern immigrants in the manner of some other Western nations'. Rather, he argues, 'the practical effects of reaction to 9/11 have been felt mainly by Latinos and persons at the US-Mexico border'. ²⁴⁰

Latinos, including people from Mexico, South and Central America and the Caribbean, have long had to navigate the politics of race in the US and have been viewed as being different to the previous generations of easily assimilated European immigrant communities.²⁴¹ As the fastest growing demographic group in the US, it has been argued that the Latino population is the central focus of discussions of immigration and social cohesion in the US.²⁴² Leal argues that there is growing evidence of Latino residential and education segregation and discrimination against Latinos in the US.²⁴³

Furthermore, in 2007, it was estimated that approximately 59 per cent of the 11.8 million unauthorised migrants in the US were Mexican immigrants. Unauthorised migration has been a politically contentious issue since the 1980s. Some critics have argued that the terrorist attacks of 11 September, 2001 have been used as a pretext for imposing tighter immigration controls that have had a negative impact on Latinos, including through growing forcible deportations, increased fortification of the US-Mexico border and growing state and local enforcement of the federal immigration law. Despite this, evidence indicates that Latinos indeed share many of the political and cultural values of other Americans, including a desire to assimilate into American society,

http://www.nytimes.com/2010/08/23/nyregion/23protest.html?scp=1&sq=ground%20zero%20islamic%20center&st =cse

^{239.} U Segal, 'The changing face of the United States of America', in U Segal, D Elliot and N Mayadas (eds), *Migration Worldwide: Policies, Practices, and Trends*, Oxford University Press, New York, 2010, p. 30; D Leal, 'Latinos, immigration and social cohesion in the US', in J Higley, J Nieuwenhuysen and S Neerup (eds), *Nations of immigrants: Australia and the USA compared,* Edward Elgar Publishing, Cheltenham, 2009, p. 142; See also, R Wike and B Grim, 'Western views towards Muslims: evidence from a 2006 cross-national survey', op. cit.

^{240.} D Leal, 'Latinos, immigration and social cohesion in the US', op. cit., p. 142. However, in a sign of enduring unease with the presence of Islam in the US in the aftermath of the terrorist attacks, proposals for the building of a new Islamic Centre near the site of the September 11 attacks on the World Trade Centre, provoked protest, with one of the organisers of the Centre characterising opposition to the plan as 'beyond Islamophobia. It's hate of Muslims, and we are deeply concerned', M Grynbaum, 'Proposed Muslim Center draws opposing protests', *The New York Times*, 22 August 2010, viewed 30 August 2010,

^{241.} Ibid., p. 137.

^{242.} Ibid., p. 132.

^{243.} Ibid., p. 140.

^{244.} Ibid., p. 133.

^{245.} I Bloemraad, 'Citizenship in the United States and Canada', op. cit., p. 130;

^{246.} D Leal, 'Latinos, immigration and social cohesion in the US', op. cit., p. 143. See for example, Arizona's highly controversial Senate Bill 1070, which drew widespread protests, particularly from Latinos, and parts of which were ruled unconstitutional by a US District Court judge in late July 2010, J Markon and R Barnes, 'Arizona appeals judge's ruling on immigration law', *The Washington Post*, 30 July 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/07/29/AR2010072900661.html

suggesting that, despite initial tensions, in the long term Latinos may become a central part of American society. ²⁴⁷

National identity and multiculturalism have been characterised as 'perennial issues' in Canada that have become particularly 'thorny' 'in light of broader international concerns about terrorism, security and the successful integration of Muslim immigrants in Western liberal democracies'. ²⁴⁸ Anxieties surrounding identity and the treatment of ethnic minorities have assumed particular salience in the Francophone province of Quebec, where public debates, such as that surrounding the 'reasonable accommodation' of cultural differences and incidents of civil disturbance have to some extent mirrored developments and attitudes that have become ascendant across the Atlantic in Europe. ²⁴⁹ Will Kymlicka argues that despite purported fears of a 'European-style' retreat from multiculturalism occurring in Canada, much of the disaffection with multiculturalism has been largely restricted to Quebec:

No other province has had the same explosive debate about religious accommodations, or the same attempt to win votes by appealing to anti-immigrant views, or the same calls for abandoning multiculturalism policies... This is not surprising, since multiculturalism has always been less popular in Quebec than in other provinces, largely due to Québecers' perception of themselves as a vulnerable minority within the anglophone sea of North America... and partly

^{247.} D Leal, 'Latinos, immigration and social cohesion in the US', op. cit., p. 145. See also, J Kuhnhenn and J Barbassa, 'AP-Univision poll: assimilation, cultural identity critical to majorities of Hispanics', *Los Angeles Times*, 3 August 2010, http://www.latimes.com/news/nationworld/nation/wire/sns-ap-us-ap-univision-poll-hispanics-identity,0,4850790.story

^{248.} K Dib and I Donaldson, 'The Adams-Cohen debate on Canada's identity and diversity', op. cit., p. 145.

^{249.} For example: debates about the 'reasonable accommodation' of minorities in Quebec were followed by the introduction of a bill in Quebec's provincial legislature in March 2010 requiring Muslim women or others who use face-covering veils to remove them in order to work in the public sector or do business with government officials. See, the Bouchard-Taylor Report published by the Consultation Commission on Accommodation Practices related to Cultural Differences in 2008, G Bouchard and C Taylor, Building the future: A time for reconciliation, Commission de consultation sur les pratiques d'accommodement reliees aux differences culturelles, Government of Quebec, Quebec, 2008, viewed 8 July 2010, http://www.accommodements.qc.ca/documentation/rapports/rapport-finalintegral-en.pdf Canadian Broadcasting Corporation (CBC), 'Quebec will require bare face for service', CBC News, 24 March 2010, viewed 8 July 2010, http://www.cbc.ca/canada/montreal/story/2010/03/24/quebec-reasonableaccommodation-law.html A protest against a fatal police shooting of a teenager in Montreal North led to rioting, fuelled by anger about racial profiling by police, unemployment, poverty and discrimination in an area with a high concentration of immigrants. See Canadian Broadcasting Corporation (CBC), 'Police officer shot, two injured as riot erupts in Montreal', CBC News online, 11 August 2008, viewed 6 August 2010, http://www.cbc.ca/canada/montreal/story/2008/08/10/police-shooting.html Canwest News Service, 'What's the root of the Montreal riots?', The National Post, 11 August 2008, 2010, viewed 6 August 2010, http://www.nationalpost.com/news/story.html?id=716369 See also, A Chung, 'Attitudes towards immigrants not softening, polls show', The Star, 30 December 2009, viewed 6 August 2010, http://www.thestar.com/news/canada/article/744086--attitudes-toward-immigrants-not-softening-polls-show A Chung, 'Quebec culture lessons for immigrants questioned', The Star, 30 December 2009, http://www.thestar.com/news/canada/article/744087--quebec-culture-lessons-for-immigrants-questioned

because the anti-multiculturalist debates in France have more resonance in Quebec than in the rest of the country. 250

Kymlicka argues that comparisons of Canadian multiculturalism with other parts of the world, such as Europe, are misleading and recent research suggests that there is no evidence to justify a retreat from multiculturalism in Canada. Rather, he argues, the most urgent issues in Canadian multiculturalism are: 'multicultural preparedness' for issues presented by religious diversity; a debate about the role of the media in multiculturalism, and the promotion of responsible journalism; the relationship between multiculturalism and bilingualism and the Francophone presence, and the Aboriginal rights of the First Nations; and, the declining economic performance of recent immigrants. Page 252

Europe and the United Kingdom

Unlike traditional countries of immigration, such as Australia, Canada or the United States, which encouraged immigration and permanent settlement, and where immigration has been a central part of the nation-building process, immigration has historically played a different role in most European countries. Academics, Stephen Castles and Mark Miller note:

Virtually all of Northern and Western Europe became areas of labour immigration and subsequent settlement after 1945. Since the 1980s, Southern European states like Greece, Italy and Spain, which for a long time were zones of emigration, have become immigration areas. Today Central and Eastern European states, particularly Hungary, Poland and the Czech Republic, are becoming immigration lands. ²⁵³

Migration has been the key contributor to demographic change in many European countries, through both direct increases as a result of immigration and the natural increase of populations of immigrant origin. By 2006, it was estimated that almost two thirds of immigrants in Britain, the Netherlands and France were from non-European countries.²⁵⁴

Approaches to migrant integration

At a regional level European Union policy on dealing with ethnic and cultural diversity resulting from immigration is explicitly focused on integration rather than multiculturalism. The European

^{250.} W Kymlicka, *The current state of multiculturalism in Canada and research themes on Canadian multiculturalism* 2008–2010, op. cit., pp. 16–17. As Reitz points out, Quebec's preference for a provincial policy of 'inter-culturalisme' reflects the political origins of the policy of multiculturalism in Canada, coming as it did in the wake of a resurgence in Quebec nationalism in the 1960s, J Reitz, 'Getting past "yes" or "no": our debate over multiculturalism needs more nuance', op. cit.

^{251.} Ibid., pp. 13–17.

^{252.} Ibid., pp. 18-21.

^{253.} S Castles and M Miller, The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world, op. cit., p. 8.

^{254.} D Coleman, 'Immigration and ethnic change in low fertility countries: a third demographic transition', *Population and Development Review*, vol. 32, no, 3, September 2006, p. 405.

Commission agreed to an integration framework in 2005 called *A common agenda for integration:* framework for the integration of third-country nationals in the European Union. ²⁵⁵ Individual states in Europe approach ethnic and cultural diversity in a variety of ways that are mediated by the historical, political and institutional contexts of the states concerned. ²⁵⁶

Between the 1970s and 1990s the United Kingdom (UK), the Netherlands, and Sweden, came to adopt approaches that recognised multiculturalism and ethnic diversity. ²⁵⁷ In addition to experiencing immigration, particularly from its former colonies, for generations, sustained levels of net immigration to the UK dating from the mid to late 1990s, including dramatic increases in immigration from Eastern Europe following the expansion of the European Union in 2004, have increased the relative size of the UK's ethnic minorities. The UK has traditionally adopted a multicultural approach to the integration of immigrants and minorities based on a 'race relations' framework. ²⁵⁸ The Netherlands, responding to significant changes in the ethnic and cultural composition of Dutch society as a result of immigration from its colonies and from the Mediterranean, was, as academics Vermeulen and De Vries have described it, 'proud to call itself a multicultural society, based on communication and compromise rather than on conflict and confrontation'. ²⁵⁹ Sweden has implemented a policy of ethnic and cultural pluralism since the mid 1970s, based on the principles of equality, freedom of choice and partnership. ²⁶⁰

^{255.} Commission of the European Communities, A common agenda for integration: framework for the integration of third-country nationals in the European Union, Communication from the Commission to the Council, the European Parliament, the European Economic and Social Committee, and the Committee of the Regions, COM (2005) 389, viewed 23 July 2010, http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2005:0389:FIN:EN:PDF See also: European Commission, European Website on Integration, European Commission, viewed 24 March 2010, http://ec.europa.eu/ewsi/en/index.cfm and European Commission, The European Integration Forum, The European Integration Website, viewed 23 July 2010, http://ec.europa.eu/ewsi/en/policy/legal.cfm

^{256.} Commission of the European Communities, *A common agenda for integration: framework for the integration of third-country nationals in the European Union*, op. cit., p. 3; S Carrera, 'A comparison of integration programmes in the EU: trends and weaknesses', *Liberty & Security Challenge Papers*, no. 1, March 2006, p. 2, viewed 26 July 2010, http://www.libertysecurity.org/article851.html

^{257.} S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., p. 251. See for example, E Vasta, 'From ethnic minorities to ethnic majority policy: multiculturalism and the shift to assimilationism in the Netherlands', *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, vol. 30, no. 5, September 2007, pp. 713 to 730; A Alund and C Schierup, *Paradoxes of multiculturalism: essays on Swedish society*, Aldershot, Avebury, 1991, cited in H Runblom, 'Swedish multiculturalism in a comparative perspective', *Sociological Forum*, vol. 9, no. 4, 1994, pp. 628–636; N Meer and T Modood, 'Islam and British multiculturalism', *Global Dialogue*, no. 9, issue 3/4, 2007, pp. 89–90; E Vasta, 'Accommodating diversity: why current critiques of multiculturalism miss the point', Working Paper no. 53, Centre on Migration, Policy and Society, University of Oxford, 2007, pp. 9–13, viewed 20 September 2010, http://www.compas.ox.ac.uk/fileadmin/files/pdfs/WP0753%20Vasta.pdf

^{258.} W Somerville and B Cooper, 'Immigration to the United Kingdom', in U Segal, D Elliot and N Mayadas (eds), *Migration worldwide: policies, practices, and trends*, Oxford University Press, New York, 2010, pp. 124, 125–127, 130.

^{259.} B Vermeulen and K De Vries, 'Citizenship in the Netherlands, changing policies and concepts', *Canadian Diversity*, vol. 6, no. 4, Fall 2008, p. 86.

^{260.} P Bevelander, 'The immigration and integration experience: the case of Sweden', in U Segal, D Elliot and N Mayadas (eds), *Migration Worldwide: Policies, Practices, and Trends*, Oxford University Press, New York, 2010, p. 292. Evidence has emerged in Sweden that attitudes to immigrants have improved significantly compared with attitudes in the

In contrast to countries which explicitly recognise and endorse cultural pluralism, France has traditionally adopted an assimilationist model, rooted in French republican ideology which rejects institutional recognition of cultural or group differences in the public sphere.²⁶¹ However, there is some evidence that in recent years there has been increased understanding of the fact that social cohesion necessitates enhanced efforts by government to tackle ethnic discrimination.²⁶²

Other European countries, including those which adopted 'guestworker' models in the post World War II period such as Germany, Austria and Switzerland, as well as Scandinavian countries like Denmark, have only recently come to see themselves as countries of immigration. ²⁶³ Germany, a country that has among the highest immigration rates in Europe, had until the late 1990s maintained that it was 'not a country of immigration'. ²⁶⁴ At the national level multiculturalism was rejected as being a threat to national unity. ²⁶⁵ Official denial of its status as a country of immigrant settlement and lack of integration policies over a number of decades led to the exclusion and marginalisation of migrants and their descendents in German society. In spite of the rejection of multiculturalism at the national level, some local government authorities responded to the reality of ethnic diversity and the presence of migrant communities with the result that 'local provision of special social and education services for minorities is widespread'. ²⁶⁶ In recent years Germany has moved to deal with the consequences of the permanent settlement of migrants and the resulting emergence of a multiethnic society by developing political consensus on the need for integration measures supported by the state. ²⁶⁷

The 'crisis of integration'

By the beginning of the twenty-first century many European states appeared to be undergoing a so called 'crisis of integration' as governments became concerned about the socio-cultural integration of immigrants, particularly those of Muslim background. ²⁶⁸ The presence of sizeable Muslim minorities in a number of European countries, fears of the growth of Islamic extremism and the perpetration of violent or terrorist acts in some societies were key factors catalysing the

- early 1990s, see J Nylander, 'Swedes getting more positive to immigrants', *Swedish Wire*, 24 May 2010, viewed 25 May 2010, http://www.swedishwire.com/politics/4682-swedes-getting-more-positive-to-immigrants
- 261. G Bozec, 'Recent policy changes in France', *Canadian Diversity*, vol. 6, no. 4, Fall 2008, p. 43; J Scott, *The politics of the veil*, Princeton University Press, Princeton, 2007, p. 12.
- 262. I Michalowski, 'Immigration to France: the challenge of immigrant integration', in U Segal, D Elliot and N Mayadas (eds), *Migration worldwide: policies, practices, and trends*, Oxford University Press, New York, 2010, p. 88.
- 263. S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., p. 251.
- 264. A Schmelz, 'Immigration and integration policies and practices in Germany' in U Segal, D Elliot and N Mayadas (eds), *Migration Worldwide: Policies, Practices, and Trends*, Oxford University Press, New York, 2010, p. 63.
- 265. S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., p. 260.
- 266. Ibid., p. 274.
- 267. A Schmelz, 'Immigration and integration policies and practices in Germany', op. cit., p. 68.
- 268. S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., p. 250; T Modood, *Multiculturalism–a civic idea*, op. cit., pp. 4 and 45; I Michalowski, 'Immigration to France: the challenge of immigrant integration', op. cit., p. 79.

concentration of public attention on issues of integration and social cohesion in Europe and the UK. ²⁶⁹ Germany, France, the UK and the Netherlands have the largest Muslim minorities in Western Europe. ²⁷⁰ In a number of countries, notably in countries with significant migrant populations such as the UK, France and the Netherlands, resistance to diversity resulting from immigration, and issues of social cohesion saw far-right nationalist groups gaining political traction and policies of multiculturalism and integration being subjected to criticism and scrutiny. ²⁷¹

The results of the International Social Survey Programme (ISSP) of 2003 revealed that in a number of European countries, including the UK, Germany, Norway and the Netherlands, over 70 per cent of respondents tended to come out in favour of strictly controlled or reduced immigration. Surveys revealed that in a number of European countries there was a correlation between the deterioration of a country's economic situation and the ascendance of negative attitudes towards the impact of immigration. While economic circumstances invariably had an impact, attitudes towards immigrants and ethnic diversity were arguably more profoundly influenced by cultural and political factors, manifested in attitudes reflecting 'a certain conservatism, an attachment to a certain idea of national identity, or in extreme cases xenophobic feelings towards immigrants'. ²⁷⁴

^{269.} I am grateful to Dr James Jupp for this point. A cross-national study of public opinion found that the perception of the existence of extremism in the Muslim community and concomitant security threats were the key factor behind negative views of Muslims, R Wike and B Grim, 'Western views towards Muslims: evidence from a 2006 cross-national survey', op. cit., p. 21.

^{270.} FORUM Institute for Multicultural Affairs, *The position of Muslims in the Netherlands–facts and figures*, FORUM, Utrecht, 2010, p. 12, viewed 26 July 2010, http://www.forum.nl/Portals/International/English-pdf/Muslims-in-the-Netherlands-2010.pdf

^{271.} Anti-immigration parties have in recent years obtained over ten per cent of the vote in elections in seven countries across Europe, including 27 per cent in Switzerland, A Markus, J Jupp and P McDonald, Australia's immigration revolution, op. cit. P. xvi; W Somerville and B Cooper, 'Immigration to the United Kingdom', op. cit., p. 130; S Castles and M Miller, The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world, op. cit., pp. 291–292. The Swedish election of 19 September 2010 resulted in the anti-immigration Sweden Democrats party winning 20 seats and 5.7 per cent of the vote, bringing the party into the Swedish Parliament for the first time. One press report indicated that 'Sweden has been regarded by many outsiders as a bastion of liberalism and tolerance immune from far right politics. However, the integration of minorities ... has become a growing preoccupation, especially in cities that have experienced high rates of immigration', S Castle, 'Swedish anti-immigration party claims seats', New York Times, 19 September 2010, viewed 21 September 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/09/20/world/europe/20sweden.html See also, N Magnusson, 'Swedes protest on streets as anti-immigrants enter parliament', Bloomberg, 21 September 2010, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2010-09-21/swedes-throng-streets-to-protest-against-anti-immigrant-party-ingoverment.html R Ritter, 'Anti-immigration sentiment grows in Sweden', Associated Press, 21 September 2010, http://www.google.com/hostednews/ap/article/ALeqM5h0NkGlaOT14FW0hes2NJI1907y3QD9IBS0S81 | Traynor, 'Sweden joins Europe-wide backlash against immigration', The Guardian, 24 September 2010, viewed 28 September 2010, http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2010/sep/24/sweden-immigration-far-right-asylum

^{272.} Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), *International migration outlook*, , OECD, 2010, pp. 118–119.

^{273.} Ibid., pp. 122–123. See also, P Totaro, 'Recession fuels fear of foreigners and lurch to right', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 28 September 2010, viewed 28 September 2010, http://www.smh.com.au/world/recession-fuels-fear-of-foreigners-and-lurch-to-right-20100927-15u2i.html

^{274.} Ibid., p. 125.

In an international security environment that was concerned with the rise of Islamic extremism and the threat of terrorism, events such as the London bombings of 2005 and the Madrid train bombings of 2004 were—in the context of broader issues about the parameters of diversity, and the place of religion in secular liberal democracies— seen as 'evidence of the incompatibility of Muslim values with modern European societies'. However, concerns about the place of Muslim communities in Europe and the UK are not limited to relatively recent fears about the growth of extremism, but are also related to more far-reaching and deep-seated issues of socioeconomic and ethnic marginalisation facing Muslim minorities as well as other immigrant communities. Both the United Kingdom and France have at various times in recent decades experienced civil unrest which was symptomatic of the socioeconomic and ethnic exclusion of immigrant minorities. ²⁷⁶

Between May and July 2001 racial tensions in the cities of Bradford, Burnley and Oldham in Northern England spilled into what was described in press reports as the 'worst rioting' in the UK in recent years. Peports into the riots found that a myriad of factors including segregation between communities, failure to address racial divisions and a need for regeneration, infrastructure and measures to tackle deprivation, had led to disenfranchisement, including of second generation youth of migrant background. The riots, followed by the terrorist attacks of September 2001 in the US, the Madrid bombings of 2004 and culminating with the London bombings of July 2005, drove sustained criticism of multiculturalism and led to a shift in Britain's policy approach from multiculturalism to integration, with a focus on 'community cohesion' at a local level. The local spilot in the US, and the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, and the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, and the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, and the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, and the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, and the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, and the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US, are constituted in the local spilot in the US,

While the community cohesion agenda was later expanded to deal with the impact of dramatic increases in migration from Eastern Europe following the expansion of the EU in 2004, the initial drivers of the community cohesion agenda—the riots of 2001 and the threat of terrorism— were both centred on second-generation youth of immigrant background rather than new migrants. The emergence of terrorism as a security issue led particularly to a focus on the integration of Britain's Muslim communities, including issues of persistent inequality and discrimination faced by British Muslims. The Home Office acknowledged that 'links between social deprivation and

^{275.} S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., p. 275. The results of a study on attitudes to Muslims in Britain, France, Germany, Spain and the United States found that security concerns are the primary driver of negative views towards Muslims and that even concerns about cultural threats ultimately feed security concerns: 'It is not so much a perception that Islam is incompatible with Western society that leads to negativity, as it is the perception that extremism exists within the community of Muslims', R Wike and B Grim, 'Western views towards Muslims: evidence from a 2006 cross-national survey', op. cit., p. 21.

^{276.} S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., p. 282.

^{277.} BBC, 'Long history of race rioting', BBC News website, 28 May 2001, viewed 28 July 2010, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk news/1355718.stm See also, BBC, 'Race reports at a glance', BBC News website, 11 December 2001, viewed 28 July 2010, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk news/england/1703432.stm

^{278.} Ibid., p. 263.

^{279.} W Somerville and B Cooper, 'Immigration to the United Kingdom', op. cit., p. 130; T Modood, *Multiculturalism—a civic idea*, op. cit., pp.10–12. See also, J Bourne, *In defence of multiculturalism*, Institute of Race Relations, Briefing Paper no.2, February 2007, p. 4, viewed 2 August 2010, http://www.irr.org.uk/pdf/IRR Briefing No.2.pdf

^{280.} S Spencer, 'Citizenship: the UK experience', Canadian Diversity, vol. 6, no. 4, Fall 2008, p. 126.

extremism is [sic] not simple cause and effect', but there was a need to address the underlying 'discrimination, disadvantage and exclusion suffered by Muslim communities (as by other minorities)'. ²⁸¹

In November 2005, the outer suburbs (known as *les banlieues*) of Paris and other large cities in France experienced severe rioting, as young people of immigrant background protested policing practices, entrenched discrimination and disadvantage faced particularly by young people of African and North African background. Many young people of immigrant background in France are said to face 'high unemployment, low chances of social ascension and discrimination'. The 2005 riots focused public attention on the issue of ethnic discrimination and high unemployment rates among migrants as they 'were considered by many the proof that the French model had failed because the official rejection of ethnic identities could not help to prevent discrimination on these grounds'. The 2005 riots were not the first riots motivated by issues emanating from the disenfranchisement of French youth of immigrant background to occur in French cities, and were followed by further riots in late 2007.

http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5hnSFckgi0cJqC0b5C3xYwW5MvmKg D Lauter, 'Ties between Catholics and Sarkozy fray over Roma deportation', *The Los Angeles Times*, 24 August 2010, viewed 27 August 2010, http://www.latimes.com/news/nationworld/world/la-fg-france-roma-20100825,0,4112752.story The United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination called such collective expulsions a violation of international law, and raised concerns about an increase in racism and xenophobia in France in recent years, L Schlein, 'UN urges France to stop collective deportation of Roma', *Voice of America News*, 27 August 2010, viewed 30 August 2010, http://www.voanews.com/english/news/europe/UN-Urges-France-to-Stop-Collective-Deportation-of-Roma-101663143.html H Samuel, 'UN warns France over Roma deportations', *The Telegraph*, 27 August 2010, viewed 30 August 2010, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/france/7968460/UN-warns-France-over-Roma-deportations.html

^{281.} Foreign and Commonwealth Office & Home Office, *Young Muslims and extremism*, UK Foreign and Commonwealth Office and Home Office, London, viewed 29 July 2010, http://www.globalsecurity.org/security/library/report/2004/muslimext-uk.htm cited in W Somerville and B Cooper, 'Immigration to the United Kingdom', op. cit., pp. 131.

^{282.} S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., pp. 1, 256–257, 282–283. The European Commission against Racism and Intolerance (ECRI) characterised the riots as a 'wake-up call' for French authorities 'concerning the need for a more open attitude from society towards young people of immigrant origin', European Commission Against Racism and Intolerance (ECRI), *ECRI report on France (fourth monitoring cycle)*, CRI (2010) 16, Council of Europe, Strasbourg, 15 June 2010, pp. 43–44, viewed 26 August 2010, https://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/France/FRA-CbC-IV-2010-016-ENG.pdf

^{283.} I Michalowski, 'Immigration to France: the challenge of immigrant integration', op. cit., p. 85.

^{284.} Ibid.

^{285.} S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., p. 256; E King, 'Police say Paris rioters are armed as clashes escalate', *The Guardian*, 28 November 2007, viewed 27 July 2010, http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2007/nov/28/france.international See also, J Barchfield, 'French opposition politicians, media say Sarkozy is scapegoating minorities with new measures', *Los Angeles Times*, 2 August 2010, viewed 3 August 2010, http://www.latimes.com/news/nationworld/wire/sns-ap-eu-france-security-measures,0,3346276.story Also, in late August 2010, France was subjected to international criticism for carrying out a policy of dismantling Roma camps and collectively deporting Romanian Roma people, reportedly with the aim of preventing crime, D Clark, 'Sarkozy's immigration tough talk backfires', Agence France Presse, 23 August 2010, viewed 24 August 2010,

In the Netherlands—a country seen as 'the European bastion of toleration and multiculturalism through the second half of the twentieth century'—by the beginning of the twenty-first century there was a perception that integration policies for minorities had failed, that multiculturalism was a threat to social cohesion and the Muslim minority in particular posed a problem for Dutch society. Public debates about the integration of immigrants, and Muslim immigrants in particular, were further sustained by the deaths of populist right-wing politician Pym Fortuyn and controversial film maker Theo van Gogh (the former at the hands of an animal rights activist, and the latter at the hands of a second-generation Dutch-Moroccan extremist). Part After years of agitation on issues to do with immigration the Dutch elections of June 2010 saw far-right nationalist politician Geert Wilders and his Freedom Party (PVV) unexpectedly finishing with the third highest number of seats (24). Wilders, who pledged to 'end the Islamisation of the Netherlands', including by ending immigration from Muslim countries, and banning mosques and the Koran, is being tried for inciting racial hatred against Muslims. Court proceedings against Wilders commenced on 4 October 2010, just days after Wilders won concessions from the incoming Dutch minority government on a number of the PVV's key policy platforms.

A number of European countries, including the Netherlands, the UK, France, Germany, Italy, Belgium, Austria and Denmark, responded to the challenges presented by immigrant integration by introducing more restrictive immigration and citizenship measures.²⁹¹ Some argued that the aim of introducing tighter measures was to exclude security risks and target Islamic groups in particular.²⁹² In many cases such measures forged a nexus between integration, and immigration and citizenship by imposing mandatory civic integration programmes and tests as a prerequisite for the acquisition of residential or citizenship status within the receiving country.²⁹³ In the Netherlands, it has been argued that both immigration and integration were made more restrictive, under the assumption

^{286.} C Slade, 'Shifting landscapes of citizenship', op. cit., p. 125; B Vermeulen and K De Vries, 'Citizenship in the Netherlands, changing policies and concepts', op. cit., p. 86; See also, E Vasta, 'From ethnic minorities to ethnic majority policy: multiculturalism and the shift to assimilationism in the Netherlands', *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, vol. 30, no. 5, September 2007, pp. 713 to 730.

^{287.} Ibid., p. 87; J Klaver, 'Dutch approaches to citizenship: from multiculturalism to shared citizenship', *Canadian Diversity*, vol. 6, no. 4, Fall 2008, pp. 91 and 94.

^{288.} M le Roux, 'Far-right election breakthrough shocks Netherlands', *Agence France Presse*, 10 June 2010, viewed 26 July 2010, http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5gn5AXQSKWbiyTMQ3hnbTnEBHn8SA

^{289.} Ibid.

^{290.} I Traynor, 'Geert Wilders trial halted as lawyer accuses judge of bias', The Guardian, 4 October 2010, viewed 5 October 2010, http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2010/oct/04/geert-wilders-trial-halted I Traynor, 'Dutch far-right party wins pledge on burqa ban', The Guardian, 1 October 2010, viewed 5 October 2010, http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2010/oct/01/dutch-far-right-burqa-ban

^{291.} C Slade, 'Shifting landscapes of citizenship', op. cit., p. 129.

^{292.} C Slade, 'Shifting landscapes of citizenship', op. cit., p. 129; S Carrera, 'A comparison of integration programmes in the EU: trends and weaknesses', *Liberty & Security Challenge Papers*, no. 1, March 2006, pp. 1, 6–10, viewed 26 July 2010, http://www.libertysecurity.org/article851.html

^{293.} S Carrera, 'A comparison of integration programmes in the EU: trends and weaknesses', op. cit., p. 1. France, the UK and the Netherlands, for example, also introduced integration measures as a condition for entry, that are imposed on migrants prior to their departure from their country of origin.

that restrictive policies are *necessary* to ensure successful integration. ²⁹⁴ As academic, Dora Kostakopoulou, puts it:

In official discourses at the national and, increasingly at European levels, civic integration is presented as the required antidote to the alleged failures of multiculturalism and the alleged creation of parallel worlds within societies owing to increasing ethnic and cultural heterogeneity. ²⁹⁵

However, critics have questioned whether restrictive and more onerous sanctions-based legal and policy measures are in fact counterproductive for achieving integration and social cohesion, as they can further compound the marginalisation of immigrant communities and have a deleterious impact on their sense of belonging. ²⁹⁶ In a study comparing integration programs in the European Union (EU), Sergio Carrera argues that the trend towards mandatory integration in the EU masks a form of mandatory assimilation or acculturation. ²⁹⁷ Moreover, mandatory integration measures have a discriminatory dimension in that they often target and have more severe consequences for poorer immigrants who rely on state support, with the result that they effectively face greater obstacles to successfully integrating than those who are financially secure and not reliant on support from receiving states. ²⁹⁸ Carrera argues that integration has become a 'juridical, policy-oriented and institutional tool of control' through which nation states determine the parameters for inclusion and exclusion:

The social conflicts from which some EU member states are currently suffering represent a direct expression of opposition to a conservative notion of 'we' and a homogenous and anchored

^{294.} B Vermeulen and K De Vries, 'Citizenship in the Netherlands, changing policies and concepts', op. cit., p. 88. Similarly, in the UK and Germany, whereas naturalisation 'used to be perceived as a means for integration' naturalisation has been recast as 'the finalisation of a completed integration process', R van Oers, 'Citizenship tests in the Netherlands, Germany and the UK', in R van Oers, E Ersboll, D Kostakopoulou (eds), A re-definition of belonging? Language and integration tests in Europe, Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, Leiden, 2010, pp. 51 and 82. See also, OECD, International Migration Outlook, op. cit., pp. 73 and 76.

^{295.} D Kostakopoulou, 'Introduction' in R van Oers, E Ersboll, D Kostakopoulou (eds), *A re-definition of belonging? Language and integration tests in Europe*, Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, Leiden, 2010, p. 2.

^{296.} S Carrera, 'A comparison of integration programmes in the EU: trends and weaknesses', op. cit., p. 1; S Spencer, 'Citizenship: the UK experience', op. cit., p. 128; W Somerville and B Cooper, 'Immigration to the United Kingdom', op. cit., p. 131; J Klaver, 'Dutch approaches to citizenship: from multiculturalism to shared citizenship', op. cit., pp. 93–94; E Vasta, 'From ethnic minorities to ethnic majority policy: multiculturalism and the shift to assimilationism in the Netherlands', op. cit.; D Kostakopoulou, 'Introduction', op. cit., p. 18.; R van Oers, 'Citizenship tests in the Netherlands, Germany and the UK', op. cit., p. 102. For example, the ECRI has warned France, the UK and the Netherlands of the dangers of such measures operating to hinder rather than aid integration, see: ECRI, ECRI Report on France (fourth monitoring cycle), op. cit., pp. 38–39; ECRI, ECRI report on the United Kingdom (fourth monitoring cycle), CRI (2010) 4, Council of Europe, Strasbourg, 2 March 2010, p. 8, viewed 26 August 2010, http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/United Kingdom/GBR-CbC-IV-2010-004-ENG.pdf ECRI, Third report on the Netherlands, CRI (2008) 3, Council of Europe, Strasbourg, 12 February 2008, p. 19, viewed 26 August 2010, http://hudoc.ecri.coe.int/XMLEcri/ENGLISH/Cycle 03/03 CbC eng/NLD-CbC-III-2008-3-ENG.pdf

^{297.} S Carrera, 'A comparison of integration programmes in the EU: trends and weaknesses', op. cit., pp. 6 and 9.

^{298.} Ibid., p. 11.

'national identity'. They are also an intense reaction towards restrictive immigration, citizenship and integration policies and discourses.²⁹⁹

Attempts to defend national identity have also manifested in controversial and highly politicised public debates about restricting symbolic expressions of diversity, with recent debates being largely preoccupied with symbols of Muslim cultures. In November 2009 the Swiss people overwhelmingly voted in favour of a proposal from the far-right Swiss People's Party (SVP) to introduce a national ban on the construction of minarets on mosques. 300 The success of the referendum was seen as reflecting fears of Islamic fundamentalism among the Swiss population. A number of European countries, including Belgium, France, Italy and Spain, have in recent months moved towards legislating to ban the full-body covering garment, known as the burqa, which is worn by a relatively small minority of Muslim women in Europe. 301 In other European countries, such as the Netherlands, Germany, Norway and Denmark, voices have been raised at various times in support of a ban on the burqa, but governments have been restrained by legal concerns, including that such bans may infringe individual human rights. 302 Debates about these issues related to broader concerns about the extent to which particular religious and cultural practices, seen by some as infringing upon human rights or the principles of liberal democratic societies, such as secularism and gender equality, could be tolerated in liberal democracies, and the extent to which states characterised by ethno-cultural and religious heterogeneity are willing to extend their national identity to encompass minorities.

Critics argue that debates about the symbols of Islam detract public attention from the 'real issues' facing Muslim communities, including, racism, educational outcomes of young people, and broader

^{299.} Ibid., p. 19.

^{300.} N Cumming Bruce and S Erlanger, 'Swiss ban building of minarets on mosques', *The New York Times*, 30 November 2009, viewed 2 August 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/11/30/world/europe/30swiss.html

^{301.} S Mahe, 'France: Senate votes for Muslim face veil ban', *The Guardian*, 14 September 2010, viewed 15 September 2010, http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2010/sep/14/france-senate-muslim-veil-ban J Bhatti and A Alami, 'Burqa bans grow fashionable in Europe', *USA Today*, 26 June 2010, viewed 8 July 2010, http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/2010-06-27-Burqa N.htm D Clark, 'French lawmakers approve full veil ban', http://www.nationalpost.com/news/world/French+lawmakers+approve+full+veil/3271507/story.html British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC), 'Police stop Muslim woman wearing veil in Italy', BBC News, 3 May 2010, viewed 8 July 2010, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/8658017.stm R Minder, 'Spain's senate vows to ban the burqa', *New York Times*, 23 June 2010, viewed 8 July 2010, http://www.google.com/news/world/europe/24iht-spain.html? r=1 Notably, British Immigration Minister Damian Green said a ban on face-covering veils was unlikely in Britain, saying it was 'a rather un-British thing to do', Agence France Presse, 'Minister rules out veil ban in Britain', Google News, 17 July 2010, http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5gDYIU8dsIhdU-GB5Xr7Ea-

^{302.} J Bhatti and A Alami, 'Burqa bans grow fashionable in Europe', op. cit.; 'MEP Koch-Mehrin calls for Europe-wide burka ban', *The Local,* 1 May 2010, viewed 8 July 2010, http://www.thelocal.de/politics/20100501-26911.html 'The Netherlands: Government said to back off burqa ban', *New York Times,* 24 January 2010, viewed 8 July 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/01/24/world/europe/24briefs-burqa.html M Sandelson, 'No burka ban in Norway', http://www.nytimes.com/2008/01/24/world/europe/24briefs-burqa.html M Sandelson, 'No burka ban in Norway', http://www.snh.com.au/world/burga-and-niqab-have-no-place-in-denmark-pm-20100120-mjgi.html

indices of integration.³⁰³ Anthropologist, Ruth Mandel, posits that preoccupation with the veil and proposed bans in European countries 'are a symbol...touchstones for more substantial debates on whether and how those still seen as outsiders fit into mainstream European society'.³⁰⁴ Indeed, Sergio Carrera argues, '[m]any EU states need to go through a painful process of readjusting their own conceptualisation of their perceived national identities and values from one that emphasises a mythical national unity to one that is heterogeneous, diverse and multicultural'.³⁰⁵ In a sign of the challenges which will continue to face European countries as a result of increasing migration, Jean-Pierre Liegeois responded to the controversy that greeted France's decision to dismantle Roma camps and deport Roma people of Romanian origin in late August 2010, stating that the Roma are a 'model' whose treatment has 'repercussions for all other minorities and for every population'.³⁰⁶ Liegeois argues:

Europe is currently hallmarked by greater mobility of its populations, for many different reasons, and by the emergence of minorities. Every state needs to learn to take an intercultural approach to dealing with the multicultural society which is developing.

^{303.} Z Malik, 'France's burka dilemma', BBC News, 16 March 2010, viewed 8 July 2010, http://news.bbc.co.uk/today/hi/today/newsid-8568000/8568024.stm For example, see, Radio Netherlands Worldwide (RNW), 'Dutch unemployment: higher for immigrants', RNW website, 12 July 2010, viewed 3 August 2010, http://www.rnw.nl/english/bulletin/dutch-unemployment-higher-immigrants FORUM, Ethnic minorities on the labour market 2009, FORUM Monitor, 11 May 2010, viewed 3 August 2010, http://www.forum.nl/international/Publications/FORUM publications/Fact Sheets/CatalogListId/15/CatalogId/258 Deutsche Presse Agentur, 'Migrants better integrated in German football team than in country', Monsters and Critics, 7 July 2010, viewed 3 August, http://www.monstersandcritics.com/news/europe/news/article-1569164.php/Migrants-better-integrated-in-German-football-team-than-in-country

^{304.} R Minder, 'Spain's senate vows to ban the burqa', op. cit.

^{305.} S Carrera, 'A comparison of integration programmes in the EU: trends and weaknesses', op. cit., p. 7. See also: T Modood, *Multiculturalism—a civic idea*, op. cit., p. 151; A Jakubowicz, 'New groups and social cohesion in Australia' in J Higley, J Nieuwenhuysen and S Neerup (eds), *Nations of immigrants: Australia and the USA compared,* Edward Elgar Publishing, Cheltenham, 2009, p. 115. An example of such a reconceptualisation was contained in the Report of the Commission on the Future of Multi-Ethnic Britain, which attempted to 'usher in a new national narrative of Britain' that emphasised a new understanding of community and cultural belonging, Commission on the Future of Multi-Ethnic Britain (CMEB), *The future of multi-ethnic Britain*, Profile Books, London, 2000, cited in S Vertovec, *Transnational challenges to the 'new' multiculturalism*, paper presented to the ASA conference, University of Sussex, 30 May–2 April 2001, p. 18–19.

^{306.} Council of Europe, Jean-Pierre Liegeois, author of the book Roma in Europe, reacts to expulsions by France of Romanian Roma, media release, Strasbourg, 20 August 2010, viewed 26 August 2010, http://www.coe.int/t/dc/press/news/20100820 liegeois roms en.asp See also, M Tran, 'Roma expulsions: EU to start legal action against France', The Guardian, 29 September 2010, viewed 30 September 2010, http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2010/sep/29/roma-france K Willsher, 'French official may face racial hatred charge over Roma memo', The Guardian, 29 September 2010, viewed 30 September 2010, http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2010/sep/29/france-roma-racial-hatred-bart E Cody, 'France weighs immigration bill', The Washington Post, 29 September 2010, viewed 30 September 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/09/28/AR2010092806125.html

Conclusion

Multiculturalism was a policy introduced in Australia to deal with the settlement needs of migrant communities and was conceived as a means of recognising the preservation of cultural identities and achieving social justice and social cohesion. However, in 30 years of the policy's existence at various levels of government, both in Australia and overseas, the policy and concept of multiculturalism have undergone considerable debate and change in both governmental and academic discourses. Irrespective of debates and changing political and community perceptions of the term 'multiculturalism', societies have inexorably become more diverse in that period, with the result that, as recognised by the NSW Community Relations Commission, in March 2010, the need for the government services and programs established under policies of multiculturalism has not diminished, but is only expected to increase. ³⁰⁷

Globally, migration is a growing and increasingly complex phenomenon as people are moving and forging connections between countries in rapidly evolving ways. ³⁰⁸ In the context of the growing scale and changing nature of migration there is merit in considering the role that multiculturalism has played in meeting the needs of a diverse population and mediating cultural relations in Australia. In considering the utility of a concept and policy like multiculturalism questions arise as to whether it can be further developed, or whether there is a need to find new concepts in the national vernacular to articulate the contemporary nature of diversity and change in Australian society.

In order to understand the impact of multiculturalism on Australian society and to assess the ongoing relevance and potential of multiculturalism for dealing with contemporary challenges there is a need for clarification in public debate of the nature and basis of multiculturalism as it was appropriated and developed in Australia. As government policy in Australia, multiculturalism was primarily concerned with cultural and linguistic diversity; while recognising the need to cater to the linguistic needs of ethnic communities, unlike Canada, multiculturalism in Australia was always premised on the supremacy of the English language; and it was premised on the supremacy of existing institutions and the rule of law.

As Australian Government policy articulated the relevance of multiculturalism to all Australians in the 1980s, multiculturalism began to grow beyond its origins as an element of settlement policy to become a pillar of Australia's nation-building narratives. While programs and services under policies of multiculturalism have been serving migrants entering Australia from different parts of the world for decades, today there are multiple generations of Australians of various cultural backgrounds who have grown up in societies marked by diversity, and growing global connectedness, and who as a

^{307.} Community Relations Commission for a multicultural NSW, 25 years of EAPS: review of EAPS operation in NSW, NSW Government, op. cit., p. 67.

^{308.} S Castles and M Miller, *The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world*, op. cit., pp. 2–7, 47–48; G Hugo, *A new paradigm of international migration: implications for migration policy and planning in Australia*, Research Paper No. 10, 2003–04, Parliamentary Library, Canberra, pp. 17–18, viewed 31 August 2010, http://www.aph.gov.au/library/pubs/rp/2003-04/04rp10.pdf

^{309.} I am grateful to Dr. James Jupp for points raised in this paragraph and key points made elsewhere in the conclusion.

result have increasingly complex claims of identity and belonging. Can the concept of multiculturalism contribute to expanding the capacity of Australian identity narratives to encompass multiple forms of belonging? Does multiculturalism have a role to play in enabling the demographic diversity of the Australian community to be represented and reflected in cultural, institutional and governmental structures of Australian society? Do the experiences of other countries illuminate the role that discursive narratives of multiculturalism play in articulating and increasing acceptance of, and engagement with, multicultural realities?

Many of the issues faced by multicultural societies today transcend national borders and raise broader questions about how liberal democracies are to respond to the challenges of diversity. As a concept and policy that was originally concerned primarily with linguistic and cultural diversity both in Australia and overseas, how can multiculturalism deal with growing religious diversity and the issues raised by religious expression, often mediated by cultural practices, in secular liberal democratic spaces? Does multiculturalism have a role to play in addressing enduring social inequalities and the challenges faced by minority communities in diverse societies such as Australia and elsewhere? What is the role of the media and educational institutions in contributing to understanding across differences in multicultural societies?

Public discourse has played a central role in shaping the way that Australians have come to view multiculturalism as a concept and policy. In the context of increasing diversity, the question remains as to how multiculturalism can be meaningfully engaged with, and whether such engagement can contribute to the development of new concepts that can enable more productive public discourses about the challenges and transformations resulting from increasing diversity.

Appendix 1: Key Australian Government statements and reports

- 1973: A Grassby, <u>A Multi-Cultural Society for the Future</u>, speech made at the Cairnmillar Institute's Symposium Strategy: Australia for Tomorrow, 11 August 1973, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/grassby 1.pdf
- 1977: The Australian Ethnic Affairs Council, Australia as a multicultural society, Submission to the
 Australian Population and Immigration Council on the Green Paper, Immigration Policies and Australia's
 Population, Australian Government Publishing Service, Canberra, 1977, pp. 1-2 and 4-19, viewed 17 August
 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/auscouncilpop 2.pdf
- 1978: (Galbally Report) Review of Post Arrival Programs and Services for Migrants, Migrant Services and Programs, Canberra, Australian Government Publishing Service, 1978, pp. 3-13, and 15-28, viewed 20 August 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/galbally 1.pdf
- 1978: Commonwealth of Australia, 'Statement by the Prime Minister, the Right Honourable Malcolm Fraser, April 1978', in *Background to the Review of Post Arrival Programs and Services for Migrants*, Canberra, Commonwealth Government Printer, 1978, viewed 20 August 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/fraser 2.pdf
- 1981: M Fraser, Multiculturalism: Australia's unique achievement, Inaugural address on multiculturalism to
 the Institute of Multicultural Affairs (AIMA), 30 November 1981, The Malcolm Fraser Collection at the
 University of Melbourne, 19 August 2008, viewed 17 August 2010,
 http://www.unimelb.edu.au/malcolmfraser/speeches/nonparliamentary/multiculturalism.html
- 1982: Australian Council on Population and Ethnic Affairs, *Multiculturalism for all Australians—our developing nationhood*, Australian Government Publishing Service, Canberra, 1982.
- 1986: AIMA, Future directions for multiculturalism–final report of the Council of AIMA, AIMA, Melbourne, 1986, pp. 7–13, viewed 15 September 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/multinst 3.pdf
- 1988: (Fitzgerald Report) Committee to Advise on Australia's Immigration Policies, Immigration: a
 commitment to Australia, Australian Government Publishing Service, Canberra, 1988, pp. xi-xvi, viewed 20
 August, 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/fitzgerald 2.pdf
- 1989: Australian Government (Office of Multicultural Affairs), National Agenda for a Multicultural
 Australia, Canberra, July 1989, DIAC website, viewed 17 August 2010,
 http://www.immi.gov.au/media/publications/pdf/na-multicultural-australia-sharing-our-future.pdf
- 1995: National Multicultural Affairs Council (NMAC), *Multicultural Australia—the next steps: towards and beyond 2000*, volume 1, Australian Government Publishing Service, Canberra, 1995, pp. vii–viii and 49–54, viewed 16 September 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/multadvis 1.pdf
- 1997: National Multicultural Affairs Council (NMAC), Multicultural Australia: the way forward, Canberra,
 Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs, 1997, viewed 18 August 2010,
 http://www.immi.gov.au/about/charters/ pdf/culturally-diverse/charter.pdf
- 1999: National Multicultural Advisory Council (NMAC), Australian multiculturalism for a new century: towards inclusiveness, NMAC, Canberra, 1999, DIAC website, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/publications/multicultural/nmac/report.pdf

- 1999: Australian Government, A new agenda for multicultural Australia, Canberra, December 1999, p. 3, viewed 18 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/publications/multicultural/pdf doc/agenda/agenda.pdf
- 2003: Australian Government, Multicultural Australia: united in diversity: updating the 1999 New agenda for multicultural Australia: strategic directions for 2003-2006, Canberra, 2003, viewed 18 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/publications/settle/ pdf/united diversity.pdf
- 2003: Department of Immigration, Multicultural and Indigenous Affairs (DIMIA), Report on the review of settlement services for migrants and humanitarian entrants, Commonwealth of Australia, Canberra, May 2003, viewed 20 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/living-in-australia/delivering-assistance/government-programs/settlement-policy/review-settlement-services.htm
- 2007: J Howard (Prime Minister), Transcript of the Prime Minister The Hon John Howard MP, Press
 Conference, Parliament House, Canberra, media release, Canberra, 23 January 2007, viewed 18 August
 2010,
 http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FYR
 0M6%22
- 2010: Australian Multicultural Advisory Council (AMAC), *The people of Australia*, April 2010, viewed 12 July 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/about/stakeholder-engagement/ pdf/people-of-australia.pdf
- C Evans (Minister for Immigration and Citizenship) and L Ferguson (Parliamentary Secretary for
 Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services), Multicultural policy to speak to all Australians, media
 release, Canberra, 30 April 2010, viewed 17 August 2010,
 http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FL6
 http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FL6
 http://www.mws.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FL6
 http://www.mws.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FL6
 http://www.mws.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FL6
 http://www.mws.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FL6
 http://www.mws.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2Fl6
 <a href="http://www.mws.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2Fl6
 <a href="http://www.mws.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2Fl6
 <a href="http://wwws.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%2Display.w3p;query=Id%3A%2Disp
- DIAC, 'The evolution of Australia's multicultural policy', *Fact Sheet no. 6*, DIAC website, June 2007, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/fact-sheets/06evolution.htm
- For a list of key multicultural reports see DIAC, 'Multicultural publications', DIAC website, viewed 20 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/publications/multicultural/
- For key immigration-related research see DIAC, 'Immigration Research', *Fact Sheet no. 16*, DIAC website, September 2009, viewed 17 August 2010, http://www.immi.gov.au/media/fact-sheets/16research.htm

Appendix 2: Key Australian Government multicultural institutions

- Australian Institute for Multicultural Affairs (AIMA): In 1979, the Fraser Government established the AIMA under the Australian Institute for Multicultural Affairs Act 1979 (Cth) (AIMA Act), in response to the Galbally Report recommendation for the establishment of an institute to provide advice and information on multiculturalism. The AIMA was abolished and the AIMA Act repealed by the Hawke Labor Government in 1986. 311
- Office of Multicultural Affairs (OMA): The Office of Multicultural Affairs (OMA) was established in 1987 within the Department of Prime Minister and Cabinet, in response to a recommendation arising from the Review of Migrant and Multicultural Programs and Services in 1986. In 1996 OMA was absorbed into the Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs.
- National Multicultural Advisory Council (NMAC): The NMAC was established in 1994 by the Keating
 Government for a term of three years. In 1997 the Howard government revised the membership of the
 council and allocated new terms of reference for a further three years. The NMAC lapsed in 2006 and
 was not reappointed by the Howard Government. 313
- Council for Multicultural Australia (CMA): In July 2000, the Howard government established the CMA to assist in implementing the 1999 'New Agenda for Multicultural Australia' policy and to promote the relevance of multiculturalism to all Australians. On 30 June 2006, the CMA completed its term with the understanding that it would be replaced by a new body in 2007. 314
- Australian Multicultural Advisory Council (AMAC): The Rudd Labor Government announced the creation of the AMAC on 17 December 2008. Under its terms of reference the 16 member Council is to provide advice to the Minister for Immigration and the Parliamentary Secretary for Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services on: social cohesion issues relating to cultural and religious diversity; overcoming intolerance and racism in Australia; communicating the social and economic benefits of Australia's cultural diversity to the broad community; and the social and civic participation of migrants in Australian society. In April 2010, the AMAC released its statement of advice to government, entitled 'The people of Australia: The Australian Multicultural Advisory Council's statement on cultural diversity and recommendations to government'. In June 2010, the AMAC was reappointed by the Government for a second term from 1 July 2010 until 30 June 2012.

^{310.} Australian Institute for Multicultural Affairs Act 1979 (Cth), ComLaw website, viewed 18 August 2010, http://www.comlaw.gov.au/ComLaw/Legislation/Act1.nsf/0/8EECD6932E5CDC34CA256F720013C016?OpenDocume https://www.comlaw.gov.au/ComLaw/Legislation/Act1.nsf/0/8EECD6932E5CDC34CA256F720013C016?OpenDocume https://www.comlaw.gov.au/ComLaw/Legislation/Act1.nsf/0/8EECD6932E5CDC34CA256F720013C016?OpenDocume https://www.comlaw.gov.au/comLaw/Legislation/Act1.nsf/0/8EECD6932E5CDC34CA256F720013C016?OpenDocume https://www.comlaw.gov.au/comLaw/Legislation/Act1.nsf/0/8EECD6932E5CDC34CA256F720013C016?OpenDocume https://www.comlaw.gov.au/comLaw/Legislation/Act1.nsf/0/8EECD6932E5CDC34CA256F720013C016?OpenDocume https://www.gov.au/comLaw/Legislation/Act1.nsf/0/8EECD6932E5CDC34CA256F720013C016?OpenDocume https://www.gov.au/comLaw/Legislation/Act1.nsf/0/8EECD6932E5CDC34CA256F720013C016?OpenDocume <a href="https://www.gov.au/comLaw/Legislation/Act1.nsf/0/8EECD6932E5CDC34CA256F720013C016?OpenDocume <a href="https://www.gov.au/comLaw/Legislation/Act1.nsf/0/8EECD6932E5CDC34CA256F720013C016?OpenDocume <a href="https://www.gov.au/comLaw/Legislatio

^{311.} J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, op. cit., p. 88.

^{312.} NMAC, Australian multiculturalism for a new century: towards inclusiveness, op. cit., ix and pp. 89-90.

^{313.} Y Narushima, Mixing pot is back in multicultural Australia, op. cit.

^{314.} J Masanauskas, 'New word of the day', *Herald Sun*, 13 December 2006, p. 9, viewed 18 August 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressclp%2FO4RL6%22

^{315.} AMAC, 'The People of Australia', op. cit.

^{316.} C Evans (Minister for Immigration and Citizenship), and L Ferguson (Parliamentary Secretary for Multicultural Affairs and Settlement Services), *Multicultural body reappointed for second term*, media release, Canberra, 22 June 2010, viewed 12 July 2010,

http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2FIW2X6%22

Appendix 3: State and territory government websites and reports

NSW

Community Relations Commission for a multicultural NSW: http://www.crc.nsw.gov.au/home

Community Relations Commission for a multicultural NSW (CRC), 2009 Community Relations Report, NSW Government, March 2010, viewed 21 September 2010,

http://www.crc.nsw.gov.au/legislation and policy/community relations report/2010

CRC, 25 years of EAPS: Review of EAPS operation in NSW, NSW Government, March 2009, viewed 21 September 2010, http://www.crc.nsw.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0018/11349/25 years Of EAPS.pdf

Ethnic Affairs Commission of NSW, *Participation: report to the Premier*, Government Printer NSW, Sydney,1978, pp. 1 and 5, viewed 21 September, 2010,

http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/doc/ethaffairsnsw 6.pdf

NSW Government, *Cultural harmony: the next decade 2002–2012*, White Paper, NSW Government, 2004, viewed 21 September 2010, http://www.crc.nsw.gov.au/publications/documents/white-paper-2002-2012

Victoria

Victorian Multicultural Commission: http://multicultural.vic.gov.au/

Victorian Multicultural Commission (VMC), *Annual Report 2008–09*, VMC, 2009, p. 9, viewed 22 September 2010, http://multicultural.vic.gov.au/images/stories/pdf/vmc annual report 2008to09%20for%20web.pdf

Victorian Multicultural Commission (VMC), *All of us: Victoria's multicultural policy*, VMC, 2009, viewed 22 September 2010, http://multicultural.vic.gov.au/images/stories/pdf/MulticulturalPolicy09-res.pdf

H Babacan and D Ben-Moshe, *Multicultural affairs in Victoria: a discussion paper for a new policy*, paper prepared for the Victorian Multicultural Commission, 2008, viewed 22 September 2010, http://multicultural.vic.gov.au/images/stories/pdf/FINAL-VERSION---Multicultural-Policy.pdf

Victorian Multicultural Commission (VMC), *Victorian Government achievements in multicultural affairs 2008–09*, VMC 2009, viewed 22 September 2010, http://multicultural.vic.gov.au/images/stories/pdf/wovg%20-2008-09.pdf

South Australia

Multicultural South Australia: http://www.multicultural.sa.gov.au/

P Totaro and D Faulkner, A report to the Minister of Ethnic Affairs on the review of the South Australian Ethnic Affairs Commission, n.p. Adelaide, 1983.

South Australian Multicultural and Ethnic Affairs Commission (SAMEAC), 2007–2008 Annual Report, Government of South Australia, viewed 23 September 2010,

http://www.multicultural.sa.gov.au/commission/documents/SAMEACAnnualReport2007-08.pdf

Multicultural South Australia, 2006–2007 Multicultural Access and Equity Report, Government of South Australia, viewed 23 September 2010,

http://www.multicultural.sa.gov.au/documents/MulticulturalAccessandEquityReport2006-07.pdf

Queensland

Multicultural Affairs Queensland: http://www.multicultural.qld.gov.au/

Queensland Government, *Multicultural Queensland—making a world of difference*, Queensland Government, 2004, viewed 22 September 2010,

http://www.multicultural.qld.gov.au/media/maq making world difference policy.pdf

Queensland Government, *A multicultural future ... for all of us-discussion paper*, Queensland Government, October 2009, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.multicultural.qld.gov.au/be-involved/documents/maq-policy.pdf

Department of Communities, *Multicultural highlights 2008*, Queensland Government, 2008, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.multicultural.qld.gov.au/publications/reports/multicultural-highlights-2008.pdf

K Hamburger, Evaluation of the Coordinated Advocacy in the Multicultural Sector Program (CAMS) and Local Area Multicultural Partnership (LAMP) Programs, report prepared for the Queensland Government, Knowledge Consulting, December 2007, viewed 22 September 2010, http://www.multicultural.qld.gov.au/publications/

Tasmania

Multicultural Tasmania: http://www.dpac.tas.gov.au/divisions/cdd/multitas

Department of Premier and Cabinet (Tasmania), *Tasmanian Multicultural Policy*, September 2001, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.dpac.tas.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0004/48073/multicultural-policy.pdf

Western Australia

Office of Multicultural Interests (Western Australia): http://www.omi.wa.gov.au/

Office of Multicultural Interests (OMI), *WA Charter of Multiculturalism*, Government of Western Australia, November 2004, p. 7, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.omi.wa.gov.au/omi_charter.asp

Office of Multicultural Interests, *Strategic plan 2009–2013*, Government of Western Australia, Perth, 2009, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.omi.wa.gov.au/publications/Strategic Plan 2009 A4.pdf

Northern Territory

Department of the Chief Minister (Northern Territory):

http://www.dcm.nt.gov.au/strong community/a great place to live and work/multicultural affairs

Department of the Chief Minister (Northern Territory), *Building on the Territory's Diversity*, Northern Territory Government, Darwin, 2005, viewed 23 September 2010,

http://www.dcm.nt.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0004/43753/Multicultural Policy.pdf

Department of the Chief Minister (Northern Territory), *Multicultural policy "Building on the Territory's Diversity": Annual report February 2005–February 2006*, Northern Territory Government, 2006, viewed 23 September 2010,

http://www.dcm.nt.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0003/43752/200602MulticulturalPolicy.pdf

Australian Capital Territory

Office of Multicultural Affairs (Australian Capital Territory): http://www.dhcs.act.gov.au/matsia/multicultural

Department of Disability, Housing and Community Services (DCHS), *Australian Capital Territory Multicultural Strategy 2010-2013*, ACT Government, Canberra, 2009, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.dhcs.act.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf_file/0010/104689/Final_ACT_Multicultural_Strategy_2010 - 2013 25 Nov.pdf

ACT Government, *Multicultural Strategy 2006-2009*, Canberra, December 2009, viewed 23 September 2010, http://www.dhcs.act.gov.au/matsia/multicultural/files/multicultural strategy.pdf

Appendix 4: Key references and resources

- Archived multicultural documents are available from the 'Making Multicultural Australia' website: NSW Board of Studies, NSW Department of Education and Training, University of Technology, Sydney (UTS), Making multicultural Australia for the 21st century, Making Multicultural Australia website, viewed 20 August 2010, http://www.multiculturalaustralia.edu.au/
- A Graycar, Racism and the tertiary student experience in Australia, Occasional Paper 5/2010, Academy of the Social Sciences in Australia, Canberra, 2010, p.14, viewed 14 July 2010, http://www.hreoc.gov.au/racial_discrimination/publications/tertiary_students/Graycar_racism_tertiary_2010.pdf
- A Markus, J Jupp and P McDonald, Australia's Immigration Revolution, Allen & Unwin, Crows Nest, NSW, 2009.
- Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC), In our own words: African Australians: a review of human rights and social inclusion issues, AHRC, Sydney, June 2010, viewed 22 July 2010, http://www.humanrights.gov.au/africanaus/review/index.html
- Centre on Migration, Policy and Society (COMPAS), COMPAS website, 2010, viewed 20 September 2010, http://www.compas.ox.ac.uk/home/
- Citizenship and Immigration Canada (CIC), *Multiculturalism*, CIC website, 21 July 2010, viewed 20 August 2010, http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/multiculturalism/index.asp
- Commission of the European Communities, A common agenda for integration: framework for the
 integration of third-country nationals in the European Union, Communication from the Commission to the
 Council, the European Parliament, the European Economic and Social Committee, and the Committee of
 the Regions, COM (2005) 389, viewed 23 July 2010, http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2005:0389:FIN:EN:PDF
- Council of Europe, 'Website of the European Commission against Racism and Intolerance (ECRI)', ECRI website, Strasbourg, 2010, viewed 26 August 2010, http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/default_en.asp
- C Slade and M Mollering (eds), *From migrant to citizen: testing language, testing culture*, Palgrave Macmillan, London, 2010.
- European Commission, 'European Website on Integration', European Commission website, viewed 24
 March 2010, http://ec.europa.eu/ewsi/en/index.cfm
- FORUM Institute for Multicultural Affairs, 'The Gateway to Dutch Integration Affairs', FORUM website, viewed 26 July 2010, http://www.forum.nl/international/
- G Tavan, John Howard's multicultural paradox, paper presented at the John Howard's Decade Conference, Australian National University, 3-4 March 2006, 3 March 2006, viewed 10 June 2010, http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22media%2Fpress-rel%2FIMYI6%22
- G Bouchard and C Taylor, Building the future: a time for reconciliation, Commission de consultation sur les pratiques d'accommodement reliees aux differences culturelles, Government of Quebec, Quebec, 2008, viewed 8 July 2010, http://www.accommodements.qc.ca/documentation/rapports/rapport-final-integral-en.pdf

- Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission (HREOC), <u>Face the Facts</u>, multiculturalism section, 2005.
- HREOC, Isma-Listen: national consultations on eliminating prejudice against Arab and Muslim Australians,
 HREOC, Sydney, 2004, viewed 16 June 2010,
 http://www.hreoc.gov.au/racial_discrimination/isma/report/pdf/ISMA_complete.pdf
- I Ang, J Brand, G Noble, and D Wilding, Living diversity: Australia's multicultural future, report prepared for SBS, Artarmon, 2002, pp. 4-5, viewed 18 August 2010, http://dpl/Books/2002/SBS LivingDiversity.pdf
- I Ang, J Brand, G Noble and J Sternberg, Connecting diversity: paradoxes of multicultural Australia, report prepared for SBS, Artarmon, 2006, p. 7, viewed 18 August 2010, http://dpl/Books/2006/SBS ConnectingDiversity.pdf
- Institute for Cultural Diversity, 'Cultural diversity—a core Australian value', ICD website, viewed 20 August 2010, http://www.culturaldiversity.net.au/
- International Metropolis Project, International Metropolis Project website, 22 July 2010, viewed 20 August 2010, http://international.metropolis.net/index_e.html
- J Higley, J Nieuwenhuysen and S Neerup (eds), *Nations of immigrants: Australia and the USA compared,* Edward Elgar Publishing, Cheltenham, 2009.
- J Jupp, From White Australia to Woomera, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2007.
- J Jupp and J Nieuwenhuysen (eds), Social cohesion in Australia, Cambridge University Press, Melbourne,
 2007
- J. Jupp (ed.), The Australian People: an encyclopaedia of the nation its people and their origins, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2001.
- M Lopez, The origins of multiculturalism in Australia politics 1945–1975, Melbourne University Press, Carlton South, 2000.
- Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), International Migration Outlook, OECD, 2010.
- P Lentini, A Halafoff and E Ogru, Perceptions of multiculturalism and security in Victoria, (Report to the Department of Premier and Cabinet, State Government of Victoria), January 2009, viewed 17 June 2010, http://www.arts.monash.edu.au/psi/perceptions-report.pdf
- Runnymede Trust, 'Runnymede: intelligence for a multi-ethnic Britain', Runnymede Trust website, 2010, viewed 20 September 2010, http://www.runnymedetrust.org/
- S Carrera, 'A comparison of integration programmes in the EU: trends and weaknesses', Liberty & Security
 Challenge Papers, no. 1, March 2006, p. 2, viewed 26 July 2010,
 http://www.libertysecurity.org/article851.html
- S Castles and M Miller, The age of migration: international population movements in the modern world, (4th edition), Palgrave Macmillan, London, 2009
- T Calma, Multiculturalism: a position paper by the Acting Race Discrimination Commissioner, HREOC, Sydney, 2007, pp. 1, 12-13, viewed 6 April 2010, http://www.hreoc.gov.au/racial_discrimination/multiculturalism/multiculturalism2007.pdf
- T Modood, Multiculturalism-a civic idea, Polity Press, Cambridge, 2007

- U Segal, D Elliot and N Mayadas (eds), *Migration worldwide: policies, practices, and trends*, Oxford University Press, New York, 2010.
- W Kymlicka, The current state of multiculturalism in Canada and research themes on Canadian multiculturalism 2008-2010 (report prepared for Citizenship and Immigration Canada), January 2010, viewed 6 August 2010, http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/pdf/pub/multi-state.pdf

© Commonwealth of Australia 2010

This work is copyright. Except to the extent of uses permitted by the *Copyright Act 1968*, no person may reproduce or transmit any part of this work by any process without the prior written consent of the Parliamentary Librarian. This requirement does not apply to members of the Parliament of Australia acting in the course of their official duties.

This work has been prepared to support the work of the Australian Parliament using information available at the time of production. The views expressed do not reflect an official position of the Parliamentary Library, nor do they constitute professional legal opinion.

Feedback is welcome and may be provided to: web.library@aph.gov.au. Any concerns or complaints should be directed to the Parliamentary Librarian. Parliamentary Library staff are available to discuss the contents of publications with Senators and Members and their staff. To access this service, clients may contact the author or the Library's Central Entry Point for referral.